



Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2017

Creating an Ethical Organizational Environment in Banking

Svenja Nitsche Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the <u>Business Administration</u>, <u>Management</u>, and <u>Operations Commons</u>, <u>Finance and Financial Management Commons</u>, and the <u>Management Sciences and Quantitative Methods</u>
Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Svenja Nitsche

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Karin Mae, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Richard Johnson, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Roger Mayer, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2017

Abstract

Creating an Ethical Organizational Environment in Banking

by

Svenja Nitsche

MA, Leeds Metropolitan University, 2012

BCom(Hons), Nelson Mandela Metropolitan University, 2010

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

April 2017

Abstract

An ethical organizational environment ensures a trustworthy organization. This case study explored strategies that banking managers in the United Arab Emirates used to create an ethical organizational environment, one that emphasized the inclusion of ethical values, moral principles, and commitment to society. The target population included senior managers who created and implemented strategies to ensure employees adopted the ethical values in pursuit of an ethical environment. Ethical climate theory provided the conceptual framework for this study. Interviews with 5 managers and company documentation contributed the data for this research. Data were analyzed following inductive investigation and case description. Connecting corporate values with measurable indicators emerged as the most prominent strategy among these 5 managers. Translating "soft" value statements into "hard" performance factors allowed for the creation of an ethical environment that signaled consistent messages about appropriate behavior. Employee engagement was another prominent finding. Providing opportunities for informal interaction allowed employees to establish relationships and facilitated cross-functional collaboration. Other important strategies were related to maintaining transparency and leadership role-modeling. Implications for positive social change include the potential to regain trust in banking by providing banking managers with a guideline to create an ethical organizational environment.

Creating an Ethical Organizational Environment in Banking

by

Svenja Nitsche

MA, Leeds Metropolitan University, 2012

BCom(Hons), Nelson Mandela Metropolitan University, 2010

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

April 2017

Dedication

I dedicate this doctoral study to my husband. This journey would not have been possible without your encouragement and support.

Acknowledgments

I thank my children for their unconditional love. You helped me to put this doctoral journey into perspective and remember the most important things in life.

I thank my chair, Dr. Karin Mae, for her guidance and mentorship. I have been privileged to have you as my mentor and to be part of your team. Your support for your students is truly outstanding.

I thank my second committee member, Dr. Richard Johnson, for his constructive comments. Your suggestions helped to improve the quality of my doctoral study.

I thank my University Research Reviewer, Dr. Roger Mayer. Your foresight made me change the design of my doctoral study and make it feasible.

I thank Dr. Judith Blando, for her suggestions and support.

Table of Contents

Li	st of Tables	iv
Se	ction 1: Foundation of the Study	1
	Background of the Problem	1
	Problem Statement	2
	Purpose Statement	3
	Nature of the Study	3
	Research Question	5
	Interview Questions	5
	Conceptual Framework	6
	Operational Definitions	6
	Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	7
	Assumptions	7
	Limitations	8
	Delimitations	8
	Significance of the Study	8
	Contribution to Business Practice	9
	Implications for Social Change	9
	A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	10
	Research on Corporate Sustainability	. 10
	Research on Ethical Climates	. 19
	Research on Ethical Behavior	. 27

Research on Organizational Trust	37
Transition	44
Section 2: The Project	46
Purpose Statement	46
Role of the Researcher	46
Participants	48
Research Method and Design	49
Research Method	49
Research Design	50
Population and Sampling	52
Ethical Research	54
Data Collection Instruments	55
Data Collection Technique	56
Data Organization Technique	58
Data Analysis	59
Reliability and Validity	61
Transition and Summary	62
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Char	nge64
Introduction	64
Presentation of the Findings	64
Theme 1: Connecting Values with Measurable Indicators	66
Theme 2: Employee Engagement	68

Theme 3: Transparency	69
Theme 4: Leadership Role-Modeling	70
Insights on the Role of Trust	71
Applications to Professional Practice	72
Implications for Social Change	73
Recommendations for Action	74
Recommendations for Further Research	75
Reflections	77
Conclusion	77
References	79
Appendix A: NIH Certificate of Completion	103
Appendix B: Interview Questions	104

List of Tables

Table 1. Frequency of Themes	Table 1	. Frequency	of Themes	66
------------------------------	---------	-------------	-----------	----

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

The global financial crisis in 2007 severely damaged customers' trust in the banking industry (Llewellyn, 2014). Regulatory bodies tried to stabilize the fragile system by making banking more transparent and less complex (Nienaber, Hofeditz, & Searle, 2014). Notwithstanding all the efforts, customer confidence in banks remains low and financial institutions face competition from a growing shadow banking sector involving nonbank financial intermediaries (European Central Bank (ECB), 2016). Academics and industry participants questioned the sole reliance on external banking regulation (Nienaber et al., 2014; Flint, 2013). Industry leaders draw attention to a reassessment of values and change of corporate behavior in addition to external regulation. The group chairman of a global financial services company encourages banks to transform into "trusting organizations" through the adoption of behavioral values (Flint, 2013).

Background of the Problem

Organizations that communicate good behavior are not necessarily the most trusted, especially in the financial industry. Banks increasingly engage in corporate social responsibility (CSR) activities; sometimes as a means to comply with industry trends instead of following a genuine ethical commitment (Llewellyn, 2014; Paulet, Parnaudeau, & Relano, 2015). Even an ethical organizational environment, while able to prevent self-directed unethical behavior, may motivate other types of unethical behavior (Martin, Kish-Gephart, & Detert, 2014). An experimental study revealed that individuals under voluntary regulation produced more unethical behavior than individuals under full

regulation or no regulation (Gino, Krupka, & Weber, 2013). The emerging pattern is troublesome: Efforts to instill ethical conduct in employees are often superficial and may even have reverse effects. In an attempt to increase the understanding of effective measures to ensure ethical conduct, the focus of this doctoral study was organizational factors influencing ethical behavior in organizations.

Regaining customer trust requires organizations to demonstrate trustworthy behavior. The internal organizational environment plays a major role in developing trust (Hurley, Gong, & Waqar, 2014). A caring organizational environment fosters ethical conduct and increases employees' organizational commitment (Fu & Deshpande, 2014). Compliance focused banking environments, in contrast, may restrain employees from supporting their organization (Wallace, de Chernatony, & Buil, 2013).

Researchers cautioned that ethical guidelines in banks often lack commitment from the wider organizational culture (Stevens & Buechler, 2013), which threatens the effectiveness of CSR efforts (Servaes & Tamayo, 2013). Values deeply embedded within the corporate culture can guide employees' behavior, social responsibility, and financial performance (Jin, Drozdenko, & DeLoughy, 2013). Shared values affect organizational trustworthiness (Gillespie, Dietz, & Lockey, 2014). The issue of trustworthiness in the context of the organizational environment gave rise to the problem statement presented in the next section.

Problem Statement

Scandals in the banking industry left public trust in banks greatly diminished (Llewellyn, 2014). Banking and financial services had the highest amount of reported

fraud incidents in 2014, causing an average loss of \$200,000 to the organization (Association of Certified Fraud Examiners, 2014). The general business problem is the lack of public trustworthiness that jeopardizes the reputation of banks (Hurley, Gillespie, Ferrin, & Dietz, 2013). The specific business problem is that some banking managers lack strategies to create an ethical organizational environment.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative exploratory single case study was to discover strategies that banking managers use to create an ethical organizational environment. Managers from a bank located in the United Arab Emirates served as the targeted population. This population was appropriate for the study because of the banks' ethical approach through the inclusion of ethical values and commitment to society. Findings from this study help banking leaders to foster ethical organizational environments in a manner that will enhance ethical employee behavior. The resulting positive social change would be an increase of customers' trust in banks that behave ethically. Ethical banking behavior aids positive socioeconomic development and benefits the communities served.

Nature of the Study

I chose the qualitative approach for this study. Qualitative methods of inquiry aim at understanding the issue under investigation by examining experiences and behavior (Collis & Hussey, 2014). Understanding the research participants' perspectives provided insights into the components of an ethical organizational environment. The qualitative approach was therefore appropriate for this study. Quantitative research approaches draw on structured processes to gather numerical data on variables to discover correlations or

causation (Haneef, 2013). Investigating a relationship between variables was not the purpose of this study. Therefore the quantitative method was not applicable to this study. The mixed methods approach involves combining quantitative and qualitative methods. Researchers aiming to explore complex contexts benefit from the mixed methods approach because it allows for gaining a deep understanding of the phenomenon under investigation (Venkatesh, Brown, & Bala, 2013). The scope of this study did not necessitate the use of both qualitative and quantitative approaches, which lead to the rejection of the mixed methods approach.

Qualitative researchers can choose from different designs, which include case study research, phenomenology, and ethnography, among others. I chose the single case study design for this study. A case study design allows for a deep understanding of the phenomenon under investigation by drawing on different sources of evidence (Yin, 2014). Insights from professionals combined with strategy documentation allowed for a deep understanding of the creation of an ethical organizational environment, making the case study approach appropriate for this study. A phenomenological investigation involves describing the essence of participants' lived experiences (Gill, 2014). Gathering research participants' experiences would not have allowed for identifying strategies to implement an ethical environment, which made the phenomenological design inappropriate for this study. Researchers opt for an ethnographic approach to studying a phenomenon by observing research participants' behavior (Jerolmack & Kahn, 2014).

ethical organizational environment, and so the ethnographic approach was not suited for this study.

Research Question

The overarching research question for this study was: What strategies do banking managers use to create an ethical organizational environment?

Interview Questions

I asked the following interview questions to address the overarching research question:

- 1. What values would you like your employees to consider when making decisions?
- 2. How do you ensure your employees adopt the corporate values?
- 3. How do you ensure ethical behavior in your organization?
- 4. How would you like employees to solve ethical dilemmas?
- 5. What strategies did you use to create an ethical organizational environment?
- 6. How did employees respond to the different strategies to create an ethical organizational environment?
- 7. What barriers hinder the creation of an ethical organizational environment?
- 8. How would you describe the role of trust in your organization?
- 9. What additional information would you like to share that we did not address already?

Conceptual Framework

Ethical climate theory represented the conceptual framework for this study. The researchers Victor and Cullen (1987, 1988) developed this theory based on moral development and the conceptualization of organizational climates. Considering the axiom that ethical corporate behavior is a result of employees' ethical behavior, the researchers argued that studying corporate ethics starts with examining employees' ethical behavior (Victor & Cullen, 1987). The ethics of employees is partly determined by the values within an organization (Victor & Cullen, 1987). Employees adjust to the accepted way of behaving through the perception of rewarded values (Victor & Cullen, 1987). Those values that stipulate what is ethically correct contribute to an ethical climate (Victor & Cullen, 1987). The bases of organizational decision-making reflect the organization's ethical climates (Victor & Cullen, 1988). Ethical climate theory assumes that sociocultural environment, organizational form, and organization-specific factors influence organizational climates (Victor & Cullen, 1988). The ethical climate theory aligned with this study of exploring strategies that banking managers use to create an ethical corporate environment.

Operational Definitions

Climate: Climate refers to employees' aggregate perception of psychological clues that represent a system's practices and procedures (Schneider, 1975).

Corruption: Corruption is an informal or illegal exchange of formally allocated resources that belong to an organization or collective and are handled to benefit a person or persons who are not the formal owner (Jancsics, 2014).

Ethical behavior: Ethical behavior relates to ethical and unethical decisions and conduct, assessed according to social norms (Treviño, Nieuwenboer, & Kish-Gephart, 2014).

Ethical climate: An ethical climate refers to the perception of appropriate behavior derived from organizational infrastructure, which affects decision-making and conduct (Victor & Cullen, 1988).

Moral disengagement: Moral disengagement is a prerequisite for unethical behavior and refers to cognitive reasoning that leads to unethical conduct without emotional stress (Martin et al., 2014).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

An assumption refers to a strong belief in a certain condition to be true (Tsakas, 2014). I based this study on several assumptions, statements that I considered to be true without the ability to verify the actual certainty. Assumptions of this study were a result of the interpretivist paradigm underlying the qualitative approach. Interpretivism includes the assumption of multiple truths, depending on the observer (Yin, 2014).

I assumed participants would answer the interview questions in a true and unbiased manner. Discrepancies exist between individuals' intentions and actions (Jerolmack & Khan, 2014). Participants' responses in this study may not have reflected actual behavior, as I was unable to control for personal bias of the participant. Another assumption was that a minimum of one suitable professional would have been available for an interview. Participation was voluntary, and I did not have any control over

professionals' willingness to share their insights. A final assumption related to my ability to detect common factors that contributed to an ethical organizational environment.

Limitations

A research limitation is a constraint beyond the control of the researcher that may affect results (Price & Murnan, 2004). I questioned banking managers about the ethical environment of their organization that was located in the United Arab Emirates. Findings were limited to the local banking setting and views expressed are unlikely to resemble perspectives of employees in other industries or geographical areas.

Ethical climates and trust are evolving constructs and can change over time. The data collection process provided a snapshot of corporate conditions. Time was therefore another limitation. I collected data within four weeks and ensured prompt data evaluation to minimize the time lag between data collection and publication of results.

Delimitations

Delimitations refer to the case boundaries; characteristics that fall within the frame of the case (Yin, 2014). This case study focused on an ethical bank located in the United Arab Emirates. Investigating conventional banks or banks outside the geographic location was beyond the scope of this study. Another delimitation referred to the selection of participants: individuals in management roles who had a thorough understanding and influence over the organizational environment.

Significance of the Study

Findings from this study promote trust in banking. Leaders who base the organizational system on consistent ethical values inspire trust (Hurley et al., 2013).

Effective strategies to create an ethical organizational environment provide a tool for banking managers to align the organizational climate and encourage trust and ethical behavior. Management research should aim at making a difference to practice (Birkinshaw, Healey, Suddaby, & Weber, 2014). Insights gained from this study could help banking managers to design ethical organizational environments.

Contribution to Business Practice

Banks and financial service providers have come under increasing scrutiny during the past years. Severe breaches of trust and misconduct triggered this trend. Banks need to adjust their internal environment to promote trustworthy behavior and regain customer trust (Hurley et al., 2014). Advancing research on organizational climates that promote trust in banking positively affects banks' abilities to enhance their reputations. Supplying practitioners with guidelines on how to integrate trustworthiness within the organizational climate enhances the practical value of this study. Exploring strategies to create an ethical organizational environment was the objective of this research. Banking managers may use the findings of this study to adjust the internal organizational environment to promote ethical behavior. Organizations based on trust perform well, endure less employee and customer turnover, and enjoy a superior financial position (Hurley et al., 2013).

Implications for Social Change

The results of this study contribute to positive social change by advancing ethical behavior in banks. Findings from this study provide managers with strategic insights on how to create an ethical and trustworthy organizational climate. Organizational trust promotes stability across the business network (Bülbül, 2013; Dahlstrom, Nygaard,

Kimasheva, & Ulvnes, 2014). Leaders interested in positive social change will find this study valuable because an increase in trust and ethical behavior will initiate positive social change.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The objective of this research was to explore strategies that contribute to an ethical organizational environment. I searched management and organizational behavior related journals for relevant publications. Management related sources helped develop a thorough understanding of corporate sustainability, ethical climates, and their applications to the banking industry. Publications in the field of organizational behavior allowed for review findings on ethical behavior and trust. Pursuing rigorous research, this study draws on scholarly sources. Whereas early publications of seminal work provided the foundation of the theoretical framework, I relied on recent publications to capture current developments in the field. Industry publications helped to relate theory and business practice.

Adopting a thematic approach, I organized the review of the academic literature in four parts. The first part relates to sustainability in the context of business in general and banking in particular. I discuss literature regarding the concept of ethical climates in the second part. The third part outlines relevant literature concerned with organizational trust. Ethical behavior related literature follows in the last part.

Research on Corporate Sustainability

Organizations reflect changes in societal values. Priorities are shifting from profit maximization to concerns for people and environment (Przychodzen & Przychodzen,

2013). The importance of sustainability has grown in both public and economic domains. Sustainability refers to harmonizing economic, social, and environmental developments (Zollo, Cennamo, & Neumann, 2013). Translated into a business context, global developments have increased society's demands for business ethics and values (Revelli, 2016). Responsible corporate behavior has become a societal expectation (Paulet et al., 2015). Many organizational leaders emphasize their focus on corporate social performance in response to rising ethical awareness (Brower & Mahajan, 2013).

Various cases demonstrate the profitability of corporate sustainability. Organizations with an ethical mindset enjoy higher profits compared to those displaying less ethicality (Jin et al., 2013). Researchers conducted a comparative study of 90 high sustainability and 90 low sustainability firms over 17 years (Eccles, Ioannou, & Serafeim, 2014). Results indicated that high sustainability firms outperformed their peers regarding stock market and financial performance. High sustainability companies' stock market performance exceeded the returns of low sustainability firms by 32% and with lower volatility (Eccles et al., 2014). Return on assets and return on equity was considerably higher for high sustainability firms (Eccles et al., 2014). Other researchers investigated the financial volatility of sustainable organizations in contrast to conventional organizations and gained similar findings. Drawing on Standard and Poor's 500 companies, researchers compared 85 sustainable organizations and their less sustainable peers (Przychodzen & Przychodzen, 2013). The sustainable sample showed less fluctuation in growth and stock prices (Przychodzen & Przychodzen, 2013). Stable development makes sustainable companies more resistant to financial market crashes

(Przychodzen & Przychodzen, 2013). Some researchers focused on investigating CSR in conjunction with intangible assets. Firms operating in markets with high customer awareness can draw on a positive relationship between CSR and firm value (Servaes & Tamayo, 2013). High levels of customer identification, customer satisfaction, differentiation from competition, purchase likelihood, and loyalty follow sound CSR policies (Brower & Mahajan, 2013). Sustainable firms benefit from high employee commitment, enhanced employee performance, employees' identification with the organization, and an improved employee attitude beyond environmental responsibility (Galpin, Whittington, & Bell, 2015; Glavas & Kelley, 2014).

Superficial CSR engagement has negative implications. Firms neglecting CSR related industry standards face the loss of reputation (Eccles et al., 2014). CSR activities enhance firm value only if substantiated by corporate behavior (Servaes & Tamayo, 2013). Researchers discovered a negative relationship between advertising and CSR where CSR messages did not mirror the organization's reputation (Servaes & Tamayo, 2013).

External pressure can have adverse effects on CSR engagement, leading to a symbolic rather than a genuine focus on CSR. Regulation often induces leaders to adopt a symbolic CSR focus, aimed at pleasing stakeholders or meeting minimum requirements (Glavas & Kelley, 2014). Other researchers echo this finding. External regulation focusing on processes provokes a 'box-ticking' approach, which invites banks to meet an external requirement without incorporating the underlying intention of regulation and customers' true interests (Llewellyn, 2014). An experiment investigating ethical behavior

in individuals indicated that voluntary regulation produced more unethical behavior compared to conditions of no regulation or full regulation (Gino et al., 2013).

These findings question the adoption and effectiveness of voluntary industry regulation. Regulation should focus on reforming the corporate culture (Llewellyn, 2014). Creating a sustainable corporate culture will help implementing a sustainable corporate ideology (Zdanyte & Neverauskas, 2014).

While the need and benefit of sustainable business practices are apparent, the corporate implementation of sustainability is not as clear (Zollo et al., 2013). Regulators are trying to govern companies' good practices through social responsibility standards (Zdanyte & Neverauskas, 2014). Academics caution that sustainability should be a core value rather than a response to industry regulation (Epstein & Buhovac, 2014). CSR activities are ineffective if unsubstantiated by the corporate culture (Servaes & Tamayo, 2013). Performance orientation often found in organizations hinders sustainability support (Maley, 2014). Many researchers suggest the establishment of a sustainable corporate culture (Epstein & Buhovac, 2014). Some researchers revealed features of successful sustainable organizations. These features include a top management team accountable for sustainability, long-term-stakeholder engagement, and communication of nonfinancial performance (Eccles et al., 2014). Other researchers identified strong cultural values and democratic organizational structure (Jin et al., 2013). Some suggest integrating sustainability as part of the organization's purpose (Galpin et al., 2015). Sustainability should be a strategic concern for organizations and requires commitment from different organizational levels (Galpin et al., 2015). Researchers have developed a

culture of sustainability model that involves different organizational areas to create a sustainable organizational culture, including the corporate mission, values, HR strategy, and performance systems (Galpin et al., 2015).

Implementing sustainability in a business context can be challenging and paradoxical (Smith, Gonin, & Besharov, 2013). Leaders face the balancing act of responding to different stakeholder requests (Bundy, Shropshire, & Buchholtz, 2013). Stakeholder theory emerged as a prominent management approach for assessing the obligations of business participants (Hasnas, 2013). Some researchers questioned the underlying assumptions of stakeholder theory. Firms tend to respond to pressing issues, not specific stakeholder groups (Bundy et al., 2013). Misinterpretations of stakeholder theory resulted in the notion that an organization's stakeholders are those with a powerful, legitimate, and urgent claim (Hasnas, 2013). Contradictory to this misinterpretation, stakeholder theory provides a framework that business can use to pursue a set of shared ideas (Hasnas, 2013). The fundamental implications of stakeholder theory require mangers to acknowledge the inseparable ties between business and ethics, to ask whose interests, values, and rights will be enhanced through any business decision, and to take responsibility for their actions (Hasnas, 2013).

Perspectives on sustainable banking. Banks can benefit from social corporate engagement. CSR has a positive effect on corporate value for organizations operating in markets with high customer awareness (Servaes & Tamayo, 2013). The banking industry's adoption of CSR activities is subject to controversy. CSR engagement of organizations domiciled in tax havens is questionable and often serves control and

accountability purposes instead of an indigenous organizational core value (Dowling, 2014). Banks highly engage in CSR initiatives with the aim of regaining credibility and trust (Pérez, Martínez & Rodríguez del Bosque, 2013). CSR policies in banks often relate to mission and vision statements and lack focus on environmental issues (Farag, Mallin, & Ow-Yong, 2014). Bank leaders can influence climate change through investments in green technologies and lending to sectors low in greenhouse gas emissions (Furrer, Hamprecht, & Hoffmann, 2012). Only a few bank leaders do so but many communicate to adopt a climate strategy (Furrer et al., 2012). Talking about "doing good" must not supersede the actual act of doing good. Translated into a banking context, investigators should not focus on what banks advertise but on what they accomplish and how they achieve their promises (Paulet et al., 2015). How much money a bank provides for environmental protection is not as meaningful as information on the business model that allows financing environmental causes (Paulet et al., 2015).

Conventional banks changed their behavior after the global financial crisis in 2007 (Paulet et al., 2015). Some bank leaders adopted a more responsible financial attitude and others altered their practices as requested by regulators (Paulet et al., 2015). Despite those adjustments, the business model of conventional banks has not changed (Paulet et al., 2015). Sustainable banks, in contrast, function based on a different business model and hardly had to change their practices to comply with a stronger focus on responsibility (Paulet et al., 2015).

Perspectives on ethical and conventional banks. Mutual, or cooperative, banks have a trust advantage compared to conventional banks (Llewellyn, 2014). This

advantage is based on the perception of members instead of customers, which generates a different type of corporate culture (Llewellyn, 2014). Even though not all customers of a mutual bank are members, no conflict of interest between customers and owners exists (Llewellyn, 2014). The objective of a mutual bank is to act in the interest of its members, not the external shareholders (Llewellyn, 2014). Apart from the focus on CSR activities, the banking industry has witnessed the rise of ethical, or sustainable, banks (Tischer, 2013). Although ethical banks may not resemble the ownership structure of mutual banks, they share a similar business model including the focus on customer interests and independence from external shareholders. Ethical banks demonstrate a higher ethical commitment and more transparency compared to conventional banks (Paulet et al., 2015)

Strong ties with civil society, including support for organic farming, environmental protection, and fair trade, differentiate sustainable banks from conventional banks (Tischer, 2013). Ethical banks associated with the Global Alliance for Banking on Values (GABV), for example, embrace a business model intended to foster environmental protection, social empowerment, and economic viability (GABV, 2015). Creating and maintaining social value is the objective of ethical banks (Tischer, 2013). The values shared between bank and customers guide business transactions (Tischer, 2013). Member banks of the GABV undergo a review process to assess the integration of sustainable principles into the organizational culture and system (GABV, 2015). Employee commitment and organizational culture are among the most critical success factors for CSR activities in banks (Kasher, Mirmehdi, & Eram, 2013).

Comparing financial performance of ethical and conventional banks, the GABV revealed that ethical banks outperformed major global conventional banks (GABV, 2014). Exploring the cause that may have led to the global financial crisis, researchers support the GABV's argument by showing that ethical organizations enjoy higher profits (Jin et al., 2013). A positive relationship exists between CSR outlook and financial performance for banks adhering to strong values (Farag et al., 2014). Adopting a comprehensive focus on sustainability, ethical banks fulfill a new vision of firms serving a social purpose, thereby allowing both economy and society to prosper sustainably.

Some authors view ethical banks as countermovement to conventional banks' shareholder value approach (Tischer, 2013). Others regard ethical banks as the manifestation of noble practice in banking (Faugère, 2014). Ethical banks could increase their market share following the global financial crisis in 2007 (Tischer, 2013). Unlike suggested by media, ethical banks are not a response to crisis but a result of a social movement that started in the 1970s from conflicts between corporate and social interests (Tischer, 2013). The increasing popularity of ethical banks results from a movement against conventional banks' business model, which gained momentum after the global financial crisis (Tischer, 2013). Whereas conventional banks primarily focus on maximizing financial returns, ethical banks seek non-financial goals, stakeholder engagement, and transparency (Tischer, 2013).

Ethical banks return to the core business of banking by focusing on savings collection and provision of credit, thereby financing the real economy (Paulet et al., 2015). Lending decisions in sustainable banks draw on triple-bottom-line parameters

(Paulet et al., 2015). Another distinction between ethical and conventional banks is the perception of financial intermediary (Paulet et al., 2015). Whereas conventional banks disconnect depositors and borrowers, ethical banks encourage saving-borrowing engagement (Paulet et al., 2015). Regulatory reform in banking emphasizes an increase in transparency to improve governance. While regulatory bodies face obstacles of political resistance and long implementation periods (Kosack & Fung, 2014); information transparency has long been a fundamental element of sustainable banks (Pulejo, Marisca, & Rappazzo, 2015). Stakeholders receive information on the use of financial resources and their contribution to social and economic welfare (Pulejo et al., 2015). Transparency in some ethical banks can reach the publication of approved loans (Paulet et al., 2015).

Leaders of ethical banks refrain from investing in complex instruments in the financial market (Paulet et al., 2015). High profits of these instruments may be appealing to conventional banks (Paulet et al., 2015). Ethical banks compete with a wide range of more cost-effective products offered by conventional banks (Tischer, 2013). Trust and well-grounded customer relationships are essential to the survival of ethical banks (Tischer, 2013). Ethical banks have created a system of values and norms that stakeholders mutually subscribe to (Tischer, 2013). Customers of ethical banks typically can decide which project to invest in (Paulet et al., 2015). Customers of conventional banks have little influence over business decisions (Tischer, 2013). Deviating from the profit-maximizing focus of conventional banks, ethical banks aim at fostering ethics through profitability (Paulet et al., 2015).

Attempting to delineate ethical banks from other banks, one author analyzed the network of ethical banks in contrast to other alternative banks, including building societies or credit unions (Tischer, 2013). Results indicated that ethical banks' networks differ considerably from alternative banks' networks (Tischer, 2013). Ethical banks show stronger connections to other network partners, especially civil society organizations (Tischer, 2013). These strong linkages represent trust and credibility (Tischer, 2013). Trust and shared values are the prerequisites of reciprocity, which is a powerful tool to prevent moral hazard (Cornée & Szafarz, 2013). Ethical banks' scope of action needs to be in accordance with stakeholders' interests (Tischer, 2013). Depositors, on the other hand, face limited suppliers of social welfare oriented financing options (Tischer, 2013). This network creates a mutual dependence and enforces cohesion, which restricts opportunism and unethical behavior (Tischer, 2013). Researchers revealed that ethical bank borrowers respond to the sentiment of fair treatment by significantly decreasing their possibility of default (Cornée & Szafarz, 2013). Unlike conventional banking, abusing stakeholders' trust does not reward ethical banks with access profits but with a loss in market access (Tischer, 2013). Ethical bank investors may have to accept lower financial returns, but their sacrifice allows for low-interest charges to borrowers (Cornée & Szafarz, 2013). Sustainability-focused firms benefit from a decrease in cost of capital by borrowing from an ethical bank (Cornée & Szafarz, 2013).

Research on Ethical Climates

The external business environment influences organizational behavior (Tsuja & Mariño, 2013). Similarly, the internal organizational environment influences employee

behavior. Employees' positive attitude toward their organization enhances performance (Ritz, Giauque, Varone, & Anderfuhren-Biget, 2014). Particularly within the banking industry, leaders have come to realize that building customer trust starts with their employees (Wallace et al., 2013). Banking leaders caution that organizational culture and ethics are of paramount importance to restoring a robust and trustworthy financial system (Flint, 2013).

Organizational culture is a broad term. The shared assumptions, values, and beliefs within an organization, which influence internal integration and external adaptation and are used to solve problems, all contribute to define the organizational culture (Schneider, Ehrhart, & Macey, 2013). Organizational climate is a concept closely linked to organizational culture. Both organizational culture and climate consist of shared meanings and guide decision-making (Coda, Silva, & Custodio, 2014). Employees' perceptions characterizing organizational policies and processes provide information about the organizational climate (Schneider et al., 2013). Organizational culture, on the other hand, refers to common assumptions, values, and beliefs driving the organization (Schneider et al., 2013). Organizational climate is different from culture because it is less permanent and more easily influenced compared to organizational culture (Curtis, 2015). Different cultures and climates can exist within a single organization (Coda et al., 2014).

Researchers from the fields of corporate culture and climate start acknowledging the parallels between both scholarships (Schneider et al., 2013). Corporate culture and climate are two fundamental elements that help to understand the functioning of organizations (Schneider et al., 2013). Some researchers suggest the competing values

framework as a first step of integrating the two disciplines (Schneider et al., 2013). The organizational climate represents a management tool to influence employee attitudes (Coda et al., 2014). I focused on investigating the organizational climate for two reasons. Firstly, there is no validated concept available, which integrates both organizational climate and culture. Secondly, management can shape the organizational climate, which makes the ethical climate construct a valuable framework in a study aiming at enhancing business practice.

The organizational infrastructure has important consequences for organizational behavior. Research among service companies revealed that organizational characteristics facilitate organizational redesign, including changes in the organizational structure, human resources, and administrative processes (Tsuja & Mariño, 2013). Organizational centralization, formalization, and complexity of tasks have a strong influence in decision-making (Tsuja & Mariño, 2013). Employees' relationships within an organization shape organizational behavior and performance (Sorenson & Rogan, 2014). Individual's perception of an ethical organizational infrastructure reduces the tendency of engaging in unethical behavior (Martin et al., 2014). Numerous authors suggest a relationship between ethical climate and employees' perception of the priority of corporate ethics (Guerci, Radaelli, Siletti, Cirella, & Shani, 2015; Shafer, 2015). Studies in the field of corporate ethics suggest that improving the ethical climate will help reducing unethical employee behavior (Curtis, 2015).

The ethical climate construct. Organizational climate is an important construct to understand employee behavior (Schneider, 1975). The roots of ethical climate theory

go back to the early work on moral development. Investigating children's moral judgment and perception of rules, a pioneering researcher found that children's moral reasoning changed as they grew older (Piaget, 1932). The researcher concluded that the examples surrounding the individual reinforce moral development (Piaget, 1932, p. 324). The rationale for studying moral development rests in the assumption that investigating values, which differ depending on cultural background, will not explain the way people interact with their social environment. Instead, the environment shapes individuals' behavior (Piaget, 1932). Moral development theory provides a framework free from cultural differences (Kohlberg & Hersh, 1977). Other researchers refined the work on moral development and identified different stages of morality, labeled pre-conventional, conventional, and principled morality levels (Kohlberg & Hersh, 1977). Moral development refers to the changes in an individual's structure of thought (Kohlberg & Hersh, 1977). The three levels of morality formed an integral part of the ethical climate theory (Victor & Cullen, 1988).

Work climates are psychological specifications that individuals perceive as characteristics of practices and procedures within a system (Schneider, 1975). Ethical work climates focus on the perceptions of organizational practices that have ethical content (Victor & Cullen, 1988). Two researchers developed the ethical climate theory with the intention to provide a management tool to guide ethical employee behavior (Victor & Cullen, 1988). The authors drew on organization theory and economic theory to extend the concept of work climates. The underlying assumption of work climate theory resonates with the research on moral development because individuals conclude

on acceptable behavior based on environmental cues (Schneider, 1975; Victor & Cullen, 1988). Ethical climates refer to a set of organizational characteristics that shape employees' behavior (Victor & Cullen, 1988). Ethical climate theory assumes that sociocultural environment, organizational form, and organization-specific factors influence organizational climates (Victor & Cullen, 1988). The socio-cultural environment refers to the way in which societal norms become institutionalized (Victor & Cullen, 1988).

Another source of ethical climates is the organizational form due to the relationship between normative and structural characteristics (Victor & Cullen, 1988). Organization-specific factors, such as history, influence ethical climates as they affect attraction, selection, attrition, homogenization, and socialization (Victor & Cullen, 1988).

Organizations consist of accumulations of individuals and are not single corporate actors (Sorenson & Rogan, 2014). Social relationships emerge within organizations but management does not always have the ability to capitalize on these relationships. Paying attention and managing social relationships is an important tool to access social capital (Sorenson & Rogan, 2014). Employees' perception of the importance of ethics in their organization depends upon management prioritizing ethics. Where employees perceive top management to pay little attention to ethics, an unethical climate is likely to emerge (Shafer, 2015). Research among corporate accountants suggests that top management's proactive behavior toward emphasizing ethics increases the belief in the importance of ethics and discourages earnings manipulations (Shafer, 2015).

Creating an ethical climate involves formal and informal influences (Blome & Paulraj, 2013). Human resource management (HRM) can promote corporate ethics in

general and ethical climates in particular. Researchers identifying HRM practices as a tool to successfully creating ethical climates, suggest strong collaboration between HRM manager and managers from other departments to promote corporate ethics (Guerci et al., 2015). Corporate sustainability and an ethical infrastructure promote each other. An organization's orientation toward sustainability is a prerequisite for maximizing HRM practices to ensure corporate ethics (Guerci et al., 2015). Sustainability as a component of the organization's strategy provides a framework that helps employees to understand the need to create an ethical organizational climate (Guerci et al., 2015). Top management's ethical norms and the implementation of the code of conduct influence ethical climates (Blome & Paulraj, 2013).

Researchers have developed a categorization of ethical climates. The typology draws on ethical criterion (egoism, benevolence, principle) in conjunction with locus of analysis (individual, local, cosmopolitan) to categorize different ethical climate types. The ethical criterion dimension reflects levels of morality, ranging from self-interest to concern for others, and concern for society (Kohlberg & Hersh, 1977). Ethical climate typology labels these ethical criteria as egoism, benevolence, and principle (Victor & Cullen, 1988). Unlike moral development, ethical climates do not follow developmental stages (Victor & Cullen, 1988). The locus of analysis in moral development varies between the individual level, a system, and society (Kohlberg & Hersh, 1977). Similarly, ethical climate types vary between the loci of analysis, labeled individual, local, and cosmopolitan (Victor & Cullen, 1988). The individual locus entails personal beliefs that guide individual's decision-making and moral reasoning (Victor & Cullen, 1988).

Individuals' social systems, such as the organization, provide reference for moral decision-making at the local locus (Victor & Cullen, 1988). Sources for moral reasoning at the cosmopolitan locus are outside the immediate social group, such as society (Victor & Cullen, 1988).

Combining the locus of analysis with ethical criterion produces a typology of nine possible climate types: Three egoistic, three benevolent, and three principled climate types. Climates associated with the egoism criterion allow individuals to decide based on their own beliefs and values (Simha & Cullen, 2012). The benevolent climates foster decision-making based on concern for peers, the organizational collective, and social groups (Victor & Cullen, 1988). The source of behavior-guiding principles in principle climates are personal ethics, organizational rules or extra-organizational regulation (Victor & Cullen, 1988). Empirical research revealed five common ethical climate types, namely instrumental, caring, law and code, rules, and independence. Instrumental climates encourage egoistic behavior as basis of decision-making on the individual and local level of analysis (Simha & Cullen, 2012). Caring climates correspond with the benevolent criterion at the individual and local level. Employees in caring climates presume that their decision-making should consider the welfare of others (Simha & Cullen, 2012). Independence climates result from the principle criterion at the individual level. Ethical decision-making in independence climates is the result of personal moral beliefs with minimal consideration for external factors (Simha & Cullen, 2012). Rules climates, a product of the principle criterion at the local level, emphasize decisionmaking on local rules, such as a code of conduct (Simha & Cullen, 2012). A law and

code climate is the intersection of a principle criterion at the cosmopolitan level and encourages behavior per external codes, such as professional codes of conduct (Simha & Cullen, 2012).

Ethical climates and organizational outcomes. Researchers have capitalized on the development of the ethical climate construct and explored organizational climates in detail. A major stream of research examined the organizational effects of ethical climates, including job satisfaction, commitment, turnover intentions, and ethical behavior (Simha & Cullen, 2012). Organizational climates are distinct from satisfaction because climates describe organizational characteristic whereas satisfaction represents a person's state (Fu & Deshpande, 2014). Benevolent and principled climates seem to foster organizational commitment whereas egoistic climates tend to hinder commitment (Fu & Deshpande, 2014). Various researchers found a link between ethical climates and ethical behavior. Employees' perception of ethical climates affects the perceived importance of ethics (Shafer, 2015). Exploring ethical climates and corruption, two researchers concluded that principle climates reduced corruption, whereas benevolent and egoistic climates were enhancing corruption (Stachowicz-Stanusch & Simha, 2013). Employees working in an egoistic or principle climate associate ethical behavior with success (Simha & Stachowicz-Stanusch, 2013).

Different types of shared values may yield different ethical climates. Research about the effects of human resource management (HRM) practices on ethical climates revealed that opportunity-enhancing HRM practices served benevolent and principled ethical climates (Guerci et al., 2015). Motivation-enhancing HRM practices, on the other

hand, initiated egoistic climates (Guerci et al., 2015). Sustainability can enhance the positive effect of ability and opportunity enhancing HRM practices and interfere the relationship between motivational practices and egoistic climates (Guerci et al., 2015). Another study showed that egoistic climates, emphasizing corporate profitability, significantly decreased the support for ethics and social responsibility among accountants (Shafer, 2015).

Research on Ethical Behavior

Increasing globalization shifted the corporate focus on international business ethics. Declines in corporate performance, financial losses, damaged reputation, safety concerns, and decreases of customers are developments linked to unethical behavior (Askew, Beisler, & Keel, 2015). Guidelines and regulation urge organizations to acknowledge their inseparable ties with society and to operate with integrity (Enderle, 2015). Formal ethical codes applied worldwide include the Caux Principles, UN Global Compact, OECD Guidelines, and the ISO10000 code (Werhane, 2015). Adhering to these codes is voluntary and their success in decreasing unethical behavior is questionable (Werhane, 2015). Implementing a corporate code of ethics has become a popular action to demonstrate ethicality. Many companies use ethical audits and staff training to promote the integration of a code of ethics (Mpinganjira, Roberts-Lombard, Wood, & Svensson, 2016).

A study among UK businesses revealed that 70% of respondents indicated stakeholders knew about the code (Whyatt, Wood, & Callaghan, 2012). Notably, a similar proportion of 61% of respondents stated that the code was not helpful in solving

ethical dilemmas. Analysis of the former finance house Lehman Brothers' code of ethics exposed that employees did not integrate it into the corporate culture. The code served the purpose of legal protection instead of inspiring behavior (Stevens & Buechler, 2013). Ethical documents become meaningless if unsupported by other organizational elements (Hurley et al., 2013).

Insights gained from an experiment may explain the limited success of codes of ethics. Researchers investigated individuals' behavior under three conditions, namely no regulation, voluntary regulation, and full regulation (Gino et al., 2013). Participants who choose not to participate in voluntary regulation produced more unethical behavior than participants under the full or no regulation conditions; a finding which the researchers termed "license to cheat" (Gino et al., 2013, p. 2195). Managers subscribing to voluntary guidelines may view them as a license for deviant behavior in other areas (Gino et al., 2013). Insights into managers' perception of events in conjunction with CSR provide support for the "license to cheat" argument. Researchers explored how a company's CSR engagement affects managers' perception and revealed that CSR activities lead managers to believe in the righteous conduct of their organization, without considering possible unethical implications (Fooks, Gilmaore, Collin, Holden & Lee, 2013). Managers perceived CSR as a competitive weapon and a tool to influence regulation (Fooks et al., 2013).

Many leaders fail to develop commitment to business ethics and are unable to embed their code of ethics into operations (Whyatt et al., 2012). A survey among 114 banks worldwide indicated that most banks engaged in deflective decoupling, a process

whereby firms implement policies to a degree that leaves value creation unchanged (Furrer et al., 2012). Meta-analytic research found that the existence of a code of ethics does not influence ethical behavior (Treviño et al., 2014).

Ethical behavior in banks. Financial institutions often provide employees with high benefits to generate commitment and satisfaction. A money-oriented reward system may cause unethical behavior (Beus & Whitman, 2015). Support for this argument comes from a study regarding the underlying motivation for corruption. Morality is the basis of human social relations (Kouchaki, Smith-Crowe, Brief, & Sousa, 2013). Cooperative behavior is rooted in a deep concern for the welfare of others, which allows individuals to develop relationships and trust (Weisel & Shalvi, 2015). Cooperation may not always be used to benefit others, giving rise to corruption (Weisel & Shalvi, 2015).

Researchers explored settings that lead individuals to work together in a way that violated moral rules. Attempting to investigate the collaborative roots of corruption, the researchers designed a die-rolling experiment outlining the choice between collaboration and honesty (Weisel & Shalvi, 2015). Results showed that where both participants financially benefited from lying, collaborative unethical behavior rose by 489% compared to honest behavior (Weisel & Shalvi, 2015). Unethical behavior, or corruption, was up 96% where only one participant received financial gain (Weisel & Shalvi, 2015). Insights from this experiment are especially troublesome considering a financial environment. Empirical evidence shows that a concern for money increases self-serving employee behavior (Beus & Whitman, 2015). Employees working in environments that foster the concern for money adjust their behavior to maximize financial gain (Beus &

Whitman, 2015). Another study confirms these findings by demonstrating that exposure to money triggers individuals' unethical intentions (Kouchaki et al., 2013). Another experiment showed that the desire for financial success and status in banking employees leads to increased dishonest behavior (Cohn, Fehr, & Maréchal, 2014). Findings from these studies reveal the urgent need for banks to create an environment that encourages ethical behavior, without incentives for financial gain or even to force others to become partners in unethical conduct.

Organizational leaders may facilitate unethical behavior for the sake of organizational goals (Campbell & Göritz, 2014). Corrupt organizations create a mutually beneficial link between organizational goals and employment (Campbell & Göritz, 2014). Managers in these firms differentiate between reality and the code of ethics and emphasize success, results, and performance (Campbell & Göritz, 2014). Some authors argued that corruption signals the moral development stage of organizations (Fein & Weibler, 2014). Organizations are a collection of individuals, which undergo moral development stages (Fein & Weibler, 2014). Organizational conduct reflects employees' moral development stage. Low stages of individuals' moral development relate to high levels of corruption (Fein & Weibler, 2014).

Money and unethical behavior. Research about how money affects ethical behavior indicates that money leads individuals to act in a more selfish manner while decreasing the concern for others (Beus & Whitman, 2015). Attempting to increase the understanding of how money affects individual behavior over time, researchers conducted a within-person study to verify whether the salience of money led to changes

in behavior. These researchers found empirical evidence of an increase in self-serving behavior (Beus & Whitman, 2015). Results did not support hypotheses relating to a decline in cooperative behavior (Beus & Whitman, 2015). Findings from their study confirmed that monetary rewards lead to changes in employee behavior. Employees working in environments that foster the concern for money adjust their behavior to maximize financial gain (Beus & Whitman, 2015). Another study investigated whether the mere exposure of money leads to corrupt behavior. The combined findings of four studies revealed that money exposure alone can initiate unethical intentions and behavior in individuals (Kouchaki et al., 2013). Particularly, the researchers found evidence for the exposure of money leading to a business decision mindset, which leads to corrupt behavior; concluding that organizations signaling monetary cues in their internal environment might activate unconscious unethical behavior in employees (Kouchaki et al., 2013).

Corporate culture in banks. Inseparable ties with money and financial gain in banking validate a deeper review of the corporate culture in banks. The banking industry has undergone a crisis of trust (Llewellyn, 2014). One issue driving erosion of trust in banking is the corporate culture (Llewellyn, 2014). The move from relationship-based to transaction-based banking, internal incentive structures, a short-term focus, lack of governance, and large size of organizations are features of conventional banks that spur deviant behavior (Llewellyn, 2014).

Numerous scandals in the banking industry have created the impression that the corporate culture in banks tolerates unethical behavior (Cohn et al., 2014). Researchers

aimed to address this claim through empirical evidence and conducted a behavioral experiment among banking professionals. Participants had to toss a coin and report the outcome online (Cohn et al., 2014). Individuals in the treatment group were previously reminded about their occupational role, whereas individuals in the control group were reminded about their leisure time (Cohn et al., 2014). Results indicated that 26% of banking employees reminded about their workplace misreported higher results (Cohn et al., 2014). A follow-up experiment among nonbanking employees showed no effect of the occupational role on unethical behavior (Cohn et al., 2014). The researchers found that the desire for social status through financial success lead banking employees to cheat (Cohn et al., 2014). A former Goldman Sachs director resonates the researchers' findings. Sharing insights on how the corporate culture, the industry expert described the prevailing *take-the-money-and-run* mentality as irresponsible and unsustainable (Smith, 2012). Other researchers viewed the exposure to money as the root of unethical intentions (Kouchaki et al., 2013).

Attempting to increase the understanding of the corporate culture in banks, researchers examined the possibility of a risk culture. Drawing on a sample of 128 banking employees working for an international bank, the researchers conducted an experiment to empirically test the assumption that employees in banks behave riskier compared to other industries (Cohn, Fehr, & Maréchal, 2015). Results indicated that banking employees do not behave riskier than peers do from other industries (Cohn et al., 2015). When reminded about their occupational role, banking employees even tended to behave more risk averse than employees from other industries (Cohn et al., 2015).

Considering the combined findings of their behavioral experiments, the authors conclude that unethical behavior in banks might be the result of a questionable unethical culture instead of a risk culture (Cohn et al., 2015). This study addressed this presumption by investigating strategies to create an ethical organizational environment, thereby influencing organizational culture. I discussed ethical climate as a representative construct of ethical culture above.

One researcher attempted to verify whether the unethical reputation of bankers withstands empirical tests. Using two samples of 23 bankers and 274 individuals not related to banking, the researcher investigated whether bankers responded differently to ethical dilemmas (Rusch, 2015). Although results revealed deviations in behavior, gender differences explained these deviations (Rusch, 2015). The researcher found no evidence suggesting that bankers responded differently to ethical dilemmas compared to individuals from other professions (Rusch, 2015). This research supports the notion that the organizational context plays an integral role in triggering unethical behavior (Cohn et al., 2014; Kouchaki et al., 2013). Research on creating an ethical organizational climate to influences ethical behavior, such as this study, is relevant.

Philosophical perspectives on ethical behavior. Investigating ethical behavior requires the clarification of the concept (Fein & Weibler, 2014). Many authors define ethical behavior as individual behavior judged against generally accepted norms (Askew et al., 2015). Other authors caution that the notion of "generally accepted" norms varies between organizations, countries, and contexts (Fein & Weibler, 2014). Defining ethical behavior in the context of this study requires insights into industry practices. An

investigation of how rating agencies use techniques to maintain institutions deemed as essential to the capital market provides an example. Researchers analyzed decisions made by three major credit rating agencies in the United States from 2001-2011. Rating agencies initially provided ratings to safeguard the integrity of information to the public (Clark & Newell, 2013). The researchers found that, over time, the rating agencies started to decouple their actions from ethical parameters of objective and neutral judgment (Clark & Newell, 2013). Even though regulators realized the malpractices, market participants continued to act as if the rating decisions were legitimate (Clark & Newell, 2013). The researchers refer to this industry-wide phenomenon as complicit decoupling (Clark & Newell, 2013). Decoupling on an organizational level refers to a phenomenon where formal structure and guidelines do not match actual practices (Clark & Newell, 2013). Based on these industry insights, I define ethical behavior on an organizational level in the context of this study as conduct where communicated intent is in line with actual practices in the absence of decoupling.

Another study helps to clarify ethical behavior on an individual level in the context of this study. Quantitative analysts (quants) are individuals who possess the important role of creating and pricing complex financial instruments (West, 2015). Market participants often lack the mathematical understanding required to assess the ethicality of these financial instruments (West, 2015). Quants often operate in an environment free from ethical constraint, which leads to a sense of moral detachment (West, 2015). Tertiary programs in mathematical finance rarely incorporate ethics and young quants enter the corporate world without moral guidance (West, 2015). Insights

into a particular occupational role do not apply to the general workforce in the financial industry, but may include some valuable clues.

Moral detachment echoes the concept of moral disengagement. Individuals would usually feel distress when acting contrary to their internal moral guideline (Martin et al., 2014). This self-regulatory process ensures behavior in line with socially accepted moral standards. Moral disengagement takes place when individuals bypass the negative emotions associated with acting contrary to internal moral standards to pursuit their own interests (Fida et al., 2015). The way individuals perceive their organizational environment influences their inclination to engage in moral disengagement (Fida et al., 2015).

Ethical behavior and ethical climate. The corporate environment plays an integral part in fostering ethical or unethical behavior. Organizations' social settings, systems, and policies influence employee behavior (Victor & Cullen, 1988). Employees in organizations emphasizing ethical values behave ethically because the corporate culture shapes ethical behavior (Birtch & Chiang, 2014). Getting employees to report unethical behavior depends on an ethical climate reinforced at multiple levels (Mayer, Nurmohamed, Treviño, Shapiro, & Schimke, 2013). Similarly, environments have the potential to contribute to a firm's corporate social irresponsibility (Kreig, Brouthers, & Marshall, 2015).

Various researchers have confirmed a link between ethical climates and ethical behavior (Simha & Cullen, 2012). The definition of ethical behavior varies considerably among these studies. Some researchers consider ethical behavior as whistle-blowing;

others associate ethical behavior with the aversion to paying a bribe, extra-role behavior, misreporting, or risk-taking (Simha & Cullen, 2012). Not enough evidence is available to conclude an existing relationship between ethical climate and ethical behavior. Studies also showed inconsistent results. Researchers conducting five different studies found a positive relationship between caring ethical climates and ethical behavior (Simha & Cullen, 2012). Other researchers reported a negative relationship between caring ethical climates and ethical behavior (Stachowicz-Stanusch & Simha, 2013). A recent study revealed that the perception of an ethical climate leads to higher moral decision-making when employees face business dilemmas (van Gils, Hogg, van Quaquebeke, & van Kippenberg, 2015).

The influential power of ethical climates has been evident throughout the literature. The environment shapes an understanding of what is morally acceptable (Schneider, 1975). Ethical climates foster ethical behavior in employees (Victor & Cullen, 1988). The multitude of influences makes the intentional direction of ethical behavior difficult; guiding human behavior might only be possible to a certain extent. Ethical infrastructure can prevent individuals from engaging in self-directed unethical behavior but may motivate other types of unethical behavior (Martin et al., 2014). Perceptions of ethical climates can lead employees to disengage morally about common behaviors (Martin et al., 2014). Moral disengagement is a way of reasoning that leads individuals to behave unethically without feeling distressed (Knoll, Lord, Petersen, & Weigelt, 2016). Researchers caution that organizations displaying unethical conduct must not be classified as unethical organizations (Martin et al., 2014). Instead, academics

should acknowledge human nature and that individuals' motivation can initiate and justify unethical behavior (Martin et al., 2014).

Research on Organizational Trust

Considering the wider social context is essential when analyzing organizational trust (Siebert, Martin, Bozic, & Docherty, 2015). Trust is an essential element of economic transactions (Algan & Cahuc, 2013). The propensity to trust advances educational, institutional and economic quality (Bjørnskov & Méon, 2013). Researchers found a strong relationship between trust and economic performance across and within countries (Algan & Cahuc, 2013). Trust levels in the United States range from 60% to less than 20% across different states. Attempting to relate trust and economic growth, researchers matched trust levels and per capita income (Algan & Cahuc, 2013). Statistical analysis revealed a strong correlation between trust and economic performance, which remained consistent across countries and geographic areas (Algan & Cahuc, 2013). Trust enhances the quality of legal institutions and education, which further aids economic development (Bjørnskov & Méon, 2013).

Corporate trust violations have left public trust greatly diminished. A long-term study over 12 years revealed that trust violations tend to originate from faults in the organizational system, rather than unethical employees (Hurley et al., 2013). Trust violations often occur because the corporate culture prioritizes one stakeholder group over another (Hurley et al., 2013). Building trust requires a focus on sustainability deeply integrated within the corporate culture (Ioannou, 2012). Additionally, the corporate strategy, leadership, stakeholder engagement, and transparency must signal sustainability

(Ioannou, 2012). Organizations with a strong focus on sustainability outperform peers in the long-run (Eccles et al., 2014).

Researchers recommend organizations to use informal control mechanisms in addition to formal rules when attempting to regain trust (Eberl, Gieger, Aßländer, 2015). Informal norms, such as cultural norms, provide more flexibility compared to formal rules and can guide employee behavior (Eberl et al., 2015). Trust in employees serves as a relationship anchor and allows organizations to tap into their social capital (Sorenson & Rogan, 2014). Other researchers found that managers' trustworthy behavior enhances the quality of work life (van der Berg & Martins, 2013).

Trust and banking. Trust is essential to financial markets as individuals provide money in exchange for promises (Sapienza & Zingales, 2012). Trust in the banking industry has been severely damaged (Järvinen, 2014). Mergers and acquisitions resulted in global finance institutions with high growth rates and assets, accompanied by a decline of concern for shareholders' capital (Armstrong, 2012). The financial crisis revealed the importance of trust for the banking industry (Bülbül, 2013). A study across industries revealed that trust in banking was no more important than in other industries (Nienaber et al., 2014); however, trust in this sector had been declining over the past two decades (Nienaber et al., 2014). Incentives to engage in risky investments lead to the deterioration of governance and trust (Armstrong, 2012). Banks' corporate culture and internal systems allowing untrustworthy behavior may have led to the public's loss of trust (Nienaber et al., 2014). Searching for evidence supporting this claim, researchers conducted a trust survey among 1034 American households. Results confirm that trust affects individuals'

finance decisions (Sapienza & Zingales, 2012). The level of trust was lowest (1.62) among participants who planned to divest their money, compared to participants who planned to leave their portfolio unchanged (2.13) or increase their investment (2.90) (Sapienza & Zingales, 2012). Trust had a significant effect on financial intentions even after the researchers controlled for the participants' expectations on stock market performance (Sapienza & Zingales, 2012).

Household members who decided to withdraw money from banks and store it as cash accounted for 11% of the sample (Sapienza & Zingales, 2012). This action was related to participants' trust in banks and bankers (Sapienza & Zingales, 2012). The majority (51%) of participants perceived managers' greed or poor governance to be the source of the financial crisis (Sapienza & Zingales, 2012). This survey demonstrates that many people blame finance institutions' corporate culture for the financial crisis.

The current state of regulation was no longer sufficient to produce trust because of bankers' inclination to avoid restrictions (Nienaber et al., 2014). Evidence from current banking practices supports this alarming statement. Investigating trust development between financial advisors and clients, researchers found that trust increased with interaction (Söderberg, Sallis, & Eriksson, 2014). Unlike clients, advisors perceived that higher levels of trust reduced their clients' risk preferences (Söderberg et al., 2014). Another study supports these results by confirming that trust reduces perceived market risk (Dahlstrom et al., 2014).

Trust within financial institutions influences customers' perception of trust. Banks focusing on building trust signal trustworthiness to stakeholders and gain reputation

(Hurley et al., 2014). Assessing young adults' level of trust in banking and financial institutions revealed that 81% of respondents had little or no trust in banking (Shim, Serido, & Tang, 2013). Trust must be restored to enable society to progress (De Bondt, 2013). The fact that banking leaders have yet to face their most doubtful customers underlines this request. Ethics represents an alternative to regulation as it allows influencing behavior at low cost. The trustworthiness of banks is crucial for sustainable customer relationships and relevant to the wider banking network (Bülbül, 2013). Consequently, industry leaders urge peers to focus on organizational culture and ethics to restore a solid and trusted financial system (Flint, 2013).

Trust and organizational outcomes. The interplay between trust and ethical behavior is complex. Trust research has increased alongside a rise in trust violations in society (Ferrin, 2013). Low levels of trust lead to high corruption and further decline of trust (Uslaner, 2013). Banks incorporating trustworthiness into core processes regain a reputation of trust across stakeholder groups (Gillespie et al., 2014; Hurley et al., 2013). Compared to large banks, community banks maintained higher levels of trust or regained trust more effectively because of stakeholder concern (Hurley et al., 2014). Shortcomings of large banks include benevolence, integrity, and communication (Hurley et al., 2014). Organizational trust covers personal and institutional domains as employees create trust for employees to establish predictability (Siebert et al., 2015). Organizational trust implies that the institutional system reflects trust (Hurley et al., 2014; Siebert et al., 2015). Changes in the organizational climate can influence trustworthiness (Mayer, Davis, & Schoorman, 1995).

Employees act in a trustworthy manner in corporate environments that send consistently trustworthy signals (Hurley et al., 2013). A recent study supported this statement by revealing that organizational justice enhances employees' trust and commitment (Guh, Lin, Fan & Yang, 2013). Employees with high levels of trust are committed and have little intention to leave the company (Sinclair, 2013). Increased levels of trust have positive implications for organizational performance (Bakiev, 2013). Another study showed that corporate trust positively affects intellectual capital (Shih & Funes, 2013).

Trust influences inter-organizational relationships. Researchers investigated trust development during mergers and acquisitions (Lander & Kooning, 2013). The trustworthy behavior of one party initiated trusting beliefs in the other party (Lander & Kooning, 2013). Subsequent trusting attitudes and behaviors emerged (Lander & Kooning, 2013). Trust and distrust coexist and varied across the personal, outcome, and process domains (Lander & Kooning, 2013). Management can prevent short-lived trust violations to turn into a breach of trust by addressing them (Lander & Kooning, 2013). Repeated corruption leads to trust among corrupt agents (Jancsics, 2014). This insight suggests that corruption and trust coexist.

Value congruence is an important mechanism to fuel corporate trust (Hurley et al., 2014). Where the organizational system indicates conflicting or incongruent elements, trust violations occur (Hurley et al., 2013). Conflicting elements are apparent, for example, where corporate policies favor one stakeholder group over the other (Hurley et al., 2013). Introducing new values targeted at the corporate culture and processes is

essential in repairing organizational trust (Gillespie et al., 2014). Curing an unbalanced system requires organizations to realign elements of the organizational infrastructure (Hurley et al., 2013).

Excessive levels of trust can have negative consequences. Employees with very high levels of trust may reduce their diligence believing that others have applied sufficient levels of care when gathering and processing information (Stevens, MacDuffie, & Helper, 2015). Other problems include excessive interaction and avoidable obligations, which may lead to exploitation (Stevens et al., 2015). When the level of trust is either too high or too low, managers must focus on a reorientation of trust that goes beyond trust repair (Stevens et al., 2015). Reorientation may include structural changes and adjusting objectives and incentives (Stevens et al., 2015).

trust and ethical climates. Organizational routines and procedures that signal ethical values are essential to creating an ethical corporate culture (Bachmann, Gillespie, & Priem, 2015). An ethical infrastructure helps to protect the organization from unethical behavior (Bachmann et al., 2015). Researchers began to examine the relationship between ethical climates and trust. The limited number of studies found theoretical and empirical evidence for a positive relationship between trust and ethical infrastructure (Martin et al., 2014). Researchers investigated the moderating effect of a trust climate regarding the relationship between individual trust and job-related outcomes, including job satisfaction, commitment, job security, motivation, and engagement (Jiang & Probst, 2015). While the researchers found significant relationships between individual trust in management and all outcome variables, significant moderation effects of a trust climate

were revealed for job security and burnout (Jiang & Probst, 2015). Benevolent climates have a positive effect on trust in the supervisor and organization (Simha & Stachowicz-Stanusch, 2015). Egoistic climates had a negative effect on supervisory and organizational trust (Simha & Stachowicz-Stanusch, 2015).

Philosophical perspectives on trust. Researchers define trust in an organizational context as a psychological state that displays the intention to be vulnerable in relation to positive expectations of another party's behavior or intentions (Rousseau, Sitkin, Burt, & Camerer, 1998). Risk and interdependence are necessary for trust to develop (Rousseau et al., 1998). Other researchers contested this broadly accepted definition of trust because it invites vulnerability and risk-taking (Cohen & Dienhart, 2013). This conception of trust is unable to reveal the difference between organizations built on trust and those adopting a transaction cost perspective (Cohen & Dienhart, 2013). Instead, trust should be perceived as an obligation: Trusting one party invites this party to accept an obligation able to create and deepen a trust relationship (Cohen & Dienhart, 2013). Trust among individuals leads to risk-taking (Mayer et al., 1995). Findings about declining perceptions of market risk and higher risk preferences among banking professionals indicate support for this proposition (Dahlstrom et al., 2014; Söderberg et al., 2014).

Researchers developed a model of organizational trust (Mayer et al., 1995).

According to this model, an individual must possess the ability, benevolence, and integrity to be trustworthy (Mayer et al., 1995). Organizations can encourage and restrain trust (Rousseau et al., 1998). Trust affects employees' level of corporate citizenship

behavior (Mayer et al., 1995). Control mechanisms, in contrast, can undermine trust creation (Rousseau et al., 1998). Context influences prerequisites of trust (Mayer et al., 1995). Organizational procedures signaling ethical values and promoting ethical behavior are an important step to restore trust (Bachmann et al., 2015). This argument links the concept of ethical climates to organizational trust and underpins the importance of a trustworthy organizational infrastructure.

Various researchers confirmed a link between ethical climates and ethical behavior (Simha & Cullen, 2012). The definition of ethical behavior varies considerably among these studies. Some researchers consider ethical behavior as whistle-blowing; others associate ethical behavior with the aversion to paying a bribe, extra-role behavior, misreporting, or risk-taking (Simha & Cullen, 2012). None of the researchers considered ethical behavior in light of moral disengagement. Not enough evidence is available to conclude an existing relationship between ethical climate and ethical behavior.

Studies also indicated inconsistent results. Researchers conducting five different studies found a positive relationship between caring ethical climates and ethical behavior (Simha & Cullen, 2012). Other researchers reported a negative relationship between caring ethical climates and ethical behavior (Stachowicz-Stanusch & Simha, 2013). This study focused on investigating effective strategies to create an ethical organizational environment.

Transition

Bank leaders face the challenge of re-establishing trust. Trustworthy corporate behavior follows ethical behavior within organizations. I identified the specific business

problem as banking leaders' lack of strategies to create an ethical organizational environment. Ethical climates can foster trust and ethical employee behavior. The ethical climate construct was a valuable framework to examine the ethicality of the internal infrastructure of banks. The qualitative approach was best suited to investigate the strategies banking leaders use to create an ethical organizational environment.

Specifically, the case study design helped to gain a deep understanding of factors affecting an ethical environment in an organizational context. I derived the research question and interview questions from the specific business problem. Operational definitions, assumptions, limitations, and delimitations of this study were provided.

Insights gained from this study help banking managers to understand how to create ethical organizational environments and foster trust.

Section 1 outlined the foundation of the study. The objective of Section 2 is to elaborate on the research design in more detail. I will discuss the role of the researcher, participants, and elaborate on the population and sample. Departing from the purpose statement, research method, research design, data collection, data analysis, reliability and validity issues will be discussed. I will state applications of ethical research for this study.

Section 2: The Project

This section includes the steps to achieve the goal of the research project. I derived the implementation of this research from the purpose statement. I commence this section with the purpose statement, followed by a discussion about the role of the researcher and participants. I present the research method, research design, and population and sampling next. The paragraph on ethical research includes measures taken to ensure the ethical protection of participants. I provide information on data collection instruments, data collection technique, data organization technique, data analysis, and reliability and validity in the remainder of this section.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative exploratory single case study was to discover strategies that banking managers use to create an ethical organizational environment. Managers from a bank located in the United Arab Emirates served as the targeted population. This population was appropriate for the study because of the banks' ethical approach through the inclusion of ethical values and commitment to society. Findings from this study help banking leaders to foster ethical organizational environments in a manner that will enhance ethical employee behavior. The resulting positive social change would be an increase of customers' trust in banks that behave ethically. Ethical banking behavior aids positive socioeconomic development and benefits the communities served.

Role of the Researcher

Data collection is central to a research project, and the researcher's role includes gathering empirical evidence to describe a phenomenon or develop a theory (Haneef,

2013). Mitigating researcher bias to maintain objectiveness and to ensure rigorous research is a concern throughout the research process (Elo et al., 2014; Zupic & Cater, 2014). Achieving this goal starts with identifying the researcher's personal worldview shaped by values and experiences to recognize and bracket possible bias (Peredaryenko & Krauss, 2013). Drawing on my personal values, I strongly believe in the ethicality of businesses as a prerequisite for sustainability. This perception may color the interpretation of results. I mitigated this bias by developing and adhering to my interview protocol. Serving as a guide during the data collection process, the interview protocol outlined the interview process and questions (Yin, 2014). Avoiding leading questions and member checking are tools to mitigate researcher bias (Doody & Noonan, 2013; Reilly, 2013). I crafted interview questions carefully to avoid leading the respondent to a specific answer. Additionally, I provided participants with my interpretation of the interview for verification. No relationship existed between participants and me. An interest in the dynamics of corporate culture and the implications of the global financial crisis lead me to pursue this research project.

Conducting research about human beings raises ethical considerations. The ethical principles as outlined in the Belmont Report helped to ensure ethical research. As described in the Belmont Report, I conducted this study in a just and beneficent manner with respect for all individuals involved. Participants could choose whether to participate in the study, and they were assured they would not be harmed in any way (U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 1979).

Participants

Selecting appropriate research participants requires consideration of the research question (Wahyuni, 2012). Defining eligibility criteria allows the researcher to include participants in line with the purpose of the study (Bernard & Gravlee, 2014). A researcher must acknowledge the inseparable ties between case and context when deciding on selection criteria (Sangster-Gormley, 2013). The research question for this study related to strategies that banking managers use to create an ethical organizational environment. Participants eligible to take part in the study were banking managers who were involved in ethical considerations affecting the organizational environment.

Informal relationships often facilitate referrals to potential participants (Wahyuni, 2012). Researchers have used third party referral to access eligible participants (Dasgupta, 2015; Thomas, 2015). I attended industry events as a strategy to gain access to managers who met the eligibility criteria. Networking allowed me to become acquainted with the local banking industry. I used networking to gain access to a bank that successfully adopted an ethical business approach. I obtained a letter of cooperation from the bank prior to seeking participants. The letter of cooperation outlined the permission to conduct the research, confirmed confidentiality, and stated the responsibilities of the bank.

Frequent communication, or networking, is an essential part of establishing working relationships (Kyvik, 2013). Building trust and rapport are prerequisites to gaining honest answers during data collection (Doody & Noonan, 2013). Attempting to establish a trustworthy research relationship, I presented my intended study to a manager

of an eligible organization. The organization's vice president showed interest to serve as my community partner and signed a letter of cooperation.

Research Method and Design

Research Method

Research approaches vary according to their research paradigms, which is the fundamental worldview that guides the thinking framework of the researcher (Whyuni, 2012). A research method within a research approach outlines the procedures and structure of the research project (Reale, 2014). The interpretivist worldview considers reality as a creation of social actors (Whyuni, 2012). Qualitative methods relate to the interpretivist paradigm and allow investigating complex human topics (Lucas, 2014). The qualitative researcher seeks to understand reality through interaction with the research subject (Haneef, 2013). The aim of qualitative research is transferring findings from one setting to another using subjective interpretation (Haneef, 2013). Subjective inquiry of research participants' experiences revealed how practitioners created an ethical organizational climate. The qualitative approach was an appropriate choice for my research.

Quantitative methods relate to the positivist worldview, which presumes an objective reality independent of the researcher (Whyuni, 2012). Positivist researchers seek to analyze statistically the effects of independent variables on dependent variables (Babones, 2015). The aim of quantitative research is to generalize to a larger population using deductive reasoning (Haneef, 2013). Statistical analyses would not have revealed

strategies that banking leaders use to create ethical organizational environments. The quantitative approach was not suitable for this study.

Mixing qualitative and quantitative approaches during the same research inquiry represent the mixed methods approach (Zachariadis, Scott, & Barrett, 2013). Mixed methods help to address complex research problems, which cannot be completely understood using a single research approach (Venkatesh et al., 2013). The mixed methods approach aims at providing a descriptive and prescriptive model of the researched phenomenon (Whyuni, 2012). Investigating the research problem of this study did not require the use of both qualitative and quantitative approaches simultaneously. The discussed research options revealed that the qualitative approach was the most appropriate option for this study.

Research Design

The research design outlines the research methods required to address the fundamental research question (Wahyuni, 2012). Qualitative researchers can choose from a variety of research designs, including grounded theory, case study, phenomenology, and ethnography designs (Petty, Thomson, & Stew, 2012). Grounded theory is a design that aims at developing a theory about a social process, action, or interaction (Petty et al., 2012). Researchers using grounded theory seek to understand fully the relationship between variables to derive a theory (O'Reilly & Parker, 2012). The grounded theory design is useful in instances where existing theory cannot advance the understanding of a phenomenon (O'Reilly, Paper, & Marx, 2012). Ethics in organizations is a field with

ample management theory available, which did not warrant the choice of a grounded theory design.

The case study design allows the researcher to gain a deep understanding of a phenomenon through exploring a case (Yin, 2014). Case study research draws on multiple sources of evidence within a predefined system to explain real-life (Cronin, 2014). A researcher employing the case study design seeks to understand what is distinctive about a case (Petty et al., 2012). I explored how an organization successfully implemented an ethical organizational environment within an industry criticized for unethical behavior. This goal made the case study design an appropriate choice for this study.

Phenomenology allows understanding a phenomenon from the lived experiences of participants (De Felice & Janesick, 2015). Reaching the essence of the participants' experience requires the researcher to eliminate personal views of the phenomenon (Petty et al., 2012). The phenomenological design is suited for research questions that explore experience and meaning (Gill, 2014). Investigating research participants' experiences was not the purpose of this study. The phenomenological design was not suited for this study.

The aim of ethnography is to discover common patterns of language, belief, and behavior among a cultural group (Petty et al., 2012). Studying cultural patterns is a time-consuming endeavor and involves prolonged observations and interviewing (Eno & Dammak, 2014; Petty et al., 2012). Additionally, assuming that self-reports are a true reflection of behavior is debatable (Jerolmack & Khan, 2014). I did not intend to

investigate strategies to establish an ethical environment from a cultural perspective. The ethnographic design was not suited for this study. Having considered various designs associated with the qualitative research method, I chose the case study design as appropriate research design for this study.

Data saturation affects the quality and validity of a case study (Morse, 2015). Clearly defined case boundaries are the prerequisite for reaching data saturation and help to assess decreasing relevance in newly collected data (Yin, 2014). Other aspects to ensure data saturation include mitigating personal bias, using triangulation, and paying attention to the richness of data (Fusch & Ness, 2015). I identified the case boundaries and strategies to mitigate personal bias, which allowed for data saturation. I will elaborate on further aspects influencing data saturation in the next section.

Population and Sampling

A targeted population is a selection of subjects that meet criteria in line with the purpose of the study (Wahyuni, 2012). The purpose of this case study was to explore strategies that banking managers use to create an ethical organizational environment.

Departing from the purpose statement, the targeted population consisted of managers who have successfully implemented strategies to create an ethical environment within the case organization. Selection criteria to identify participants with the required level of knowledge helped to screen candidates (Robinson, 2014; Yin, 2014). I derived the inclusion criteria for this study as managers who had an influence in crafting and implementing strategies affecting ethicality in the organization and who possessed English proficiency. Managers associated with the human resource department, dedicated

governance department, and board of directors had the level of strategic knowledge required to answer the interview questions. Practical considerations influence the sample size in a qualitative study, but a range of participants can ensure the necessary flexibility (Robinson, 2014). I intended to gain access to multiple managers from each department, resulting in four to eight research participants.

Sampling is the process of deciding on a strategy to include suitable subjects in the study (Uprichard, 2013). Sampling strategies for qualitative methods include convenience sampling, purposive sampling, and snowball sampling (Petty et al., 2012). Convenience sampling allows for selecting easily accessible cases (Robinson, 2014). Researchers using purposive sampling focus on relevance and derive selection criteria in line with the purpose of the study (Barrat, Ferris, & Lenton, 2015). During snowball sampling, participants refer the researcher to other potential participants (Petty et al., 2012). Researchers have successfully applied a combination of purposive and snowball sampling in which a purposive sample is initially selected followed by a snowball technique (Wahyuni, 2012). Selecting participants with relevant knowledge was essential to answering the research question, which lead me to the adoption of the purposive sampling method. I applied a combination of purposive and snowball sampling technique to ensure adequate access to participants.

Data saturation is an important factor in qualitative research as it influences the validity of a study (Fusch & Ness, 2015). Unlike quantitative studies, qualitative studies' validity and data saturation are not linked to sample size (Fusch & Ness, 2015).

Qualitative data saturation is the process of developing rich data through rigorous inquiry

and crafting theoretical categories by considering scope and replication (Morse, 2015). There is a link between data saturation and triangulation, as data saturation is complete when no new data categories emerge (Marshall, Cardon, Poddar, & Fontenot, 2013). I drew on multiple sources of evidence and consider the decline of new data categories as a sign of data saturation. Obtaining rich data requires an appropriate sample and questions suited for multiple participants (Morse, 2015). I chose the purposive sampling technique to ensure the collection of relevant data. Additionally, I phrased interview questions to apply to a variety of participants.

Ethical Research

Ensuring research participants' informed consent enhances the transparency and trustworthiness of a study (Robinson, 2014). I adhered to the requirements for informed consent as stipulated by the U.S. Federal Regulations. Individuals became participants for this study after submitting their legally effective consent to participate (U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 2010). I completed a National Institute of Health (NIH) training course on "Protecting Human Research Participants" to ensure knowledge about protecting human participants in research. Appendix A shows the completion certificate for this course.

Ensuring voluntary participation is an essential element of ethical research (Robinson, 2014). Participants could withdraw from the study at any point without detriment by verbal notice. I did not offer any incentives to participate in the study. Participants knew from the consent form that participation was voluntarily and that they could withdraw from the study at any time. To ensure the confidentiality of participants

and the case organization, I did not mention names or other identifiable information but referred to the case company and participants by using a pseudonym. I retained the data for this study on a hard drive locked in a safe container for the duration of 5 years to protect the confidentiality of participants. I shared a summary of the findings with the case company after obtaining final approval. The Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval number for this study was 10-24-16-0443814.

Data Collection Instruments

Qualitative researchers are the primary instrument for data collection and inseparably linked to their research (Mohammed, Peter, Gastaldo, & Howell, 2015; Peredaryenko & Krauss, 2013). I was the first source of data collection and obtained data from semistructured interviews and company documentation during the data collection process. My aim was to explore how banks create an ethical environment to ensure ethical behavior. Conducting interviews with managers and reviewing internal documentation allowed me to get some rich understanding of the ethical climate in the case company. Other researchers have successfully used this combination of data collection techniques to gain insights about ethicality and trust in organizations (MacKenzie, 2014; Owonikoko, 2016).

Using multiple sources of empirical evidence allows determining the consistency of findings (Yin, 2014). One source of empirical data came from interviewing managers of the case company. Interviews refer to a data collection method that helps to discover peoples' meaning related to morality and expectations of a phenomenon (Anyan, 2013). I adopted the semistructured interview technique. Semistructured interviews consist of pre-

determined questions, but the researcher is free to clarify issues that arise during a response (Doody & Noonan, 2013). Another source of data consisted of documentary information. Documentation helps to understand the organizational context and can take on many forms, such as administrative documents, event reports, and internal records (Poulis, Poulis, & Plakoyiannaki, 2013). I adhered to the interview protocol during the data collection process. A sound interview protocol helps to achieve a comfortable interaction with the research participant and contains information about the general procedure in addition to interviewing questions (Doody & Noonan, 2013). I included the interview questions in Appendix B.

Conducting qualitative research in a systematical manner is essential in discovering the truths about the phenomenon (Marshall & Rossman, 2015). Measures that enable replicability of the study and following the interview protocol enhance reliability (Taylor, 2013; Yin, 2014). I adhered to the interview protocol to increase the reliability and validity of my study. Additionally, I returned my interpretation of the interview to each participant for verification. This measure of verification, or member checking, increases the reliability of the data collection process (Reilly, 2013).

Data Collection Technique

Drawing on multiple sources of evidence enhances the validity and reliability of case study research (Morse & McEvoy, 2014). I conducted semistructured interviews and gathered secondary data to address the overarching research question. During interviews, researchers collect oral information from the interviewee in a conversational fashion guided by their mental agenda (Yin, 2014). Semistructured interviews allow the

researcher to gain insights into the context of the phenomenon, seek clarification, and provide the interviewee with the opportunity of detailed responses (Doody & Noonan, 2013). Exploiting the benefits of interviewing requires the researcher to maintain a high level of preparation, manage bias, and demonstrate adequate communication skills (Doody & Noonan, 2013). The advantages of gathering secondary data relate to availability and breadth of context (Yin, 2014). Disadvantages associated with secondary data include possible access restrictions and bias (Yin, 2014).

I employed member checking to enhance the reliability of the data collection process. Member checking is the process of sending transcribed data back to the research participants and asking them to verify the accuracy of the interpretation (Elo et al., 2014; Morse & McEvoy, 2014). Each participant received the interpretation of the interview by e-mail with the request to verify. Participants were free to comment on the interpretation or schedule a follow-up member checking interview.

An interview protocol serves as a guide throughout the data collection process (Jacob & Furgerson, 2012). The protocol includes prompts to collect additional information and reminds the researcher about what to say before and after the interview (Jacob & Furgerson, 2012). Adhering to the interview protocol will provide structure during the data collection process (Taylor, 2013). Additionally, using an interview protocol increases the reliability of the study (Yin, 2014). I ensured rigorous data collection by adhering to the interview protocol.

I sent the interview invitation and consent form to the case company's vice president and referred members of staff. I scheduled interviews with managers interested

in participating in the study. My personal iPhone 5s served as the recording device. Additionally, I tape-recorded interviews using a ZOOM H1 Handy Recorder as a backup solution. I had used both devices for interviews before and was satisfied with the recording quality and reliability. I asked participants to sign the consent form before starting the interview. During the interview, I followed the interview questions and asked probing questions for clarification. I concluded the interview by thanking the participant and asking for a referral to other potential participants. The participants received my interpretation of the interview via e-mail, and I asked them to verify what I had written. A pilot study aims at refining the intended research process (Yin, 2014). Since I based the development of questions and procedures on sound theoretical and practical considerations, a pilot study was not required.

Data Organization Technique

Prerequisites to focus on an efficient interview include communicating confidentiality, working equipment and a backup plan in case of technical issues (Jacob & Furgerson, 2012; Mohammed et al., 2015). I recorded the interviews using two devices in case one device would fail to operate, and I made notes on the interview protocol.

Once the interviews were complete, I transferred the audio data to my personal computer. I saved two versions of each audio file. The duplicate version served as a backup version on a separate hard drive. I transcribed the audio data and saved the information on a Microsoft Word document. I assigned pseudonyms for participants and the case company to obscure data. Researchers need to maintain transparency by saving and labeling data ready for inspection (Cronin, 2014). I noted the collection date on secondary sources. I

stored all data, including electronic recordings, secondary data, and interview notes in a locked container for 5 years and destroyed it afterward.

Data Analysis

Ensuring the consideration of the most complete information available requires the researcher to engage in triangulation (Morse & McEvoy, 2014). Data triangulation increases the validity of a study and aids data saturation (Fusch & Ness, 2015). Among the four different types of triangulation, including data source triangulation, researcher triangulation, theory triangulation, and methodological triangulation, the latter was most appropriate for this study. Methodological triangulation refers to employing multiple research methods, which helps to decrease the weaknesses associated with using one research method (Bekhet & Zauszniewski, 2012). I correlated data from different data collection methods, which included interview transcripts and documentation, during the data analysis stage. Data from documentation included written information that helped to communicate shared values with employees and other case-specific evidence.

Researchers engaging in qualitative data analysis can proceed according to four general strategies: focusing on theoretical prepositions, inductive investigation, case description, and rival explanations (Yin, 2014). I employed a combination of inductive investigation and case description. The initial data analysis phase required searching for reoccurring patterns across all sources of evidence (Yin, 2014). I printed interview transcripts, compared transcripts with documentation, screened all available data and labeled relevant insights. Additionally, I continued writing notes to myself to keep track of my thought process and help recognize emerging themes. Coding and comparing each

piece of evidence helps to identify consistencies across data (O'Reilly et al., 2012). Once coded, a researcher can organize coded data into categories and themes (Pierre & Jackson, 2014). I developed codes and subcategories of codes. Progressing through the data, I investigated if new data pieces correlated with previously identified codes. Employing an inductive approach, I looked for reoccurring patterns across data and investigated possible consistencies among patterns. Displaying the relation between different codes on a mind map assisted me in the search for emerging themes.

Computer-assisted qualitative data analysis software (CAQDAS) cannot substitute the researcher as primary analysis instrument but provides guidance and assistance during the data analysis stage (Yin, 2014). Different CAQDAS packages are available, including ATLAS.tiTM and NVivoTM (Sotiriadou, Brouwers, & Le, 2014). Both software options aid the analysis of qualitative data, although case study researchers tend to choose NVivoTM software over ATLAS.tiTM (Woods, Paulus, Atkins, & Macklin, 2015). Comparing NVivoTM and ATLAS.tiTM, NVivoTM has the added feature of assigning data to an additional data category, which produces a matrix of subordinate codes (Woods et al., 2014). I used NVivoTM 11 software due to the advanced data categorization feature. I completed the data analysis during a two-week trial session of the software package.

Coding helps to decontextualize data and screen for emerging themes (Pierre & Jackson, 2014). Qualitative data analysis requires immersing oneself in the data and systematically comparing theory and data in a repetitive process (Cronin, 2014, Yin, 2014). I correlated emerging key themes of my data analysis to existing literature and

conducted literature searches to establish if recently published articles correlated or contradicted with my findings. I sorted and monitored emerging themes by noting all codes, subcategories, and themes on a code list.

Reliability and Validity

Validity in qualitative research refer to elements that enhance the trustworthiness of a study (Elo et al., 2014). Research elements that enhance quality, or trustworthiness, include to dependability, credibility, transferability, and confirmability (Reilly, 2013). Dependability signals the extent to which the reader can relate to the findings and refers to the replicability of the study (Yin, 2014). Tools to enhance dependability include a detailed description of the research process, provision of interview questions, and member checking (Eno & Dammak, 2014). I ensured dependability of the study by outlining the process of data collection and analysis. Additionally, I provided each interviewee with the interpretation of the interview for verification.

Validity in qualitative research includes credibility, transferability, and confirmability of findings. Achieving credibility requires the researcher to outline the rationale for choosing a research design and to use triangulation of different sources (Hyett, Kenny, & Dickson-Swift, 2014; Yazan, 2015). I increased the credibility of this study by outlining the rationale for choosing the case study design over other designs. I used methodological triangulation to gain rich understanding of the phenomenon.

Confirmability of findings is high if the researcher derived implications from data and ensures that results reflect the participants' rather than the researcher's perspectives (Reilly, 2013). Confirming results with participants, triangulation, and maintaining

research memos are ways to ensure confirmability in qualitative research (Eno & Dammak, 2014). I used member checking, methodological triangulation, and research memos to ensure confirmability of this study.

The extent to which results are transferable to other settings outlines the transferability of a study (Reilly, 2013). Transferability in qualitative research is closely linked to data saturation and requires the researcher to provide details about sampling method, case organization, and participants (Fusch & Ness, 2015). I provided detailed descriptions of the case company and participants. Additionally, outlining the rationale for choosing the sampling method enhanced the transferability of the study. Assessing the transferability of findings is subject to the reader's judgment (Elo et al., 2014). I provided suggestions about transferability but refrained from stating that findings are transferable or generalizable to other settings.

Data saturation involves the decline of new information and a repetition of existing data during the research process (Marshall et al., 2013). Increased understanding of the phenomenon occurs as data within a category starts to overlap and aggregate, signaling data saturation (Morse, 2015). The researcher can track saturation by noting major codes on a saturation list (Fusch & Ness, 2015). I developed a code list during the data analysis stage to monitor emerging data patterns and to keep track of repetitive patterns as a sign of data saturation.

Transition and Summary

Section 2 included a discussion on the necessary steps to achieve the objective of this study. I restated the purpose statement, which guided the selection of research

method and design. Following the qualitative paradigm, I justified the case study design as appropriate for this study. Purposive and snowball sampling helped to identify suitable participants. I used multiple methods of data collection, including interviews and documentation. Member checking, methodological triangulation and documentation of the research process enhanced the reliability and validity of the study.

Section 3 includes this research project's application for professional practice and implications for social change. I present the findings of the study and relate them to knowledge and current research in the field, and provide recommendations for action and further research.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies that banking managers use to create an ethical organizational environment. Banking managers from an ethical bank located in the United Arab Emirates who were involved in ethical considerations affecting the organizational environment, served as participants for this study. I conducted interviews with managers associated with different departments across the organization, including training and development, social responsibility, audit, and human resources. Analysis of all perspectives resulted in four main strategies that the organization used to create an ethical organizational environment. The first strategy aims at connecting corporate values with measurable factors. Establishing transparency through structures and processes was the second most prominent strategy. Staff engagement emerged as the third strategy. The fourth strategy included leadership rolemodeling.

Presentation of the Findings

The overarching research question for this study was: What strategies do banking managers use to create an ethical organizational environment? Insights to answer this research question came from face-to-face semistructured interviews and follow-up interviews with five participants. My investigation of the topic drew on interview interpretations and company documentation. The case company provided audio and visual communication materials to demonstrate how the organization articulated values to staff. Using an inductive approach to analyze data, I coded and categorized data until

major themes emerged. NVivo software helped to code, organize, and relate multiple sources of data. I used mind-mapping technique to illustrate the connection between different codes and themes.

Data analysis and triangulation of different data sources revealed four major themes, namely connecting values with measurable indicators, employee engagement, transparency, and leadership role-modeling. These four themes translate into the following major strategies: Connecting corporate values with measurable indicators, providing opportunities for employee engagement, establishing transparency through corporate structures and processes, and demonstrating leadership role-modeling.

Table 1 illustrates the occurrence rate for each theme. The themes summarize what managers considered the most important strategies in developing an ethical organizational environment. The alignment between research findings, the conceptual framework, and literature demonstrate the reliability of the study.

Table 1
Frequency of Themes

Theme	n	rate of frequency %
Connecting Values with Measurable Indicators	58	37,42
Employee Engagement	48	30,97
Transparency	31	20,00
Leadership Role-Modeling	18	11,61

Note. n =frequency

Theme 1: Connecting Values with Measurable Indicators

The most prominent strategy was connecting corporate values with measurable indicators. This process aimed at translating soft, or intangible, corporate values into hard, or tangible, measurable factors to ensure accountability. Connecting soft and hard approaches to create an ethical organizational environment does not correspond with findings from the literature review and represents an unexpected insight. Implementing this strategy involved continuously communicating the corporate values through story-telling and deriving behavioral indicators based on the corporate values. All participants told stories that characterized the organizational culture. One participant explained the importance of story-telling: "We consistently need to tell stories because they allow us to instill values. Stories help to model behavior."

Story-telling is a culturally and contextually sensitive way of illustrating an identity (McMahon & Watson, 2013). Researchers identified story-telling as an effective tool to increase employee engagement (Gill, 2015). This finding explains the case company's high level of employee engagement described in Theme 2 below.

Connecting corporate values to measurable factors involved deriving behavioral indicators. The organization included these behavioral indicators in the performance appraisal system, which was used to assess employees' performance regularly.

Additionally, corporate values were stipulated in the code of conduct, employee handbook, induction program, and employee training. Scholars are now recognizing the importance of integrating soft and hard factors. Some authors suggest integrating both domains to enhance knowledge management and sustain a competitive advantage (Huang, Gardner, & Moayer, 2016). Shared values and a supportive environment are prerequisites for connecting soft and hard factors (Huang et al., 2016). Other researchers have identified the importance of linking the HR strategies to performance management systems to create a sustainable organizational culture (Galpin et al., 2015).

Institutionalizing social norms is a prerequisite for ethical climates and involves the process of turning social thought into action (Victor & Cullen, 1988). Connecting corporate values with measurable factors represents the process of institutionalizing social norms and aligns with the ethical climate theory. Continuous communication of values and a family-like environment allowed the case company to successfully integrate soft and hard systems in pursuit of a competitive advantage.

Theme 2: Employee Engagement

Another major strategy was providing opportunities for employee engagement. Existing literature confirmed a link between employees' positive attitude toward their organization and the creation of an ethical climate (Curtis, 2015; Guerci et al., 2015; Martin et al., 2014; Shafer, 2015; Sorenson & Rogan, 2014). All participants explained the friendly and engaging corporate culture, which resulted in a family atmosphere. A dedicated department organized informal staff gatherings on a regular basis. These staff gatherings aimed at enhancing social interactions and bonding among employees across the organization. Additionally, staff events were themed with corporate values. A feedback and initiative system supported engagement on administrative issues. Employees were given the opportunity to initiate and complete projects in crossfunctional teams. Research has shown that employee engagement increases with positive peer relationships and a favorable working environment (Anitha, 2014). The use of storytelling to communicate corporate values and model appropriate behavior, as discussed in Theme 1, facilitates employee engagement (Gill, 2015). Similarly, connecting soft and hard factors, as outlined in Theme 1, aids employee engagement (Jenkins & Delbridge, 2013).

Another major determinant of an ethical organizational climate results from socialization and an individual's history in the organization (Victor & Cullen, 1988). This firm-specific factor to enhance ethical climates aligns with the case company's focus on formal and informal employee interaction. Participants 2, 4 and 5 pointed out that the tenure level in the organization was high because of the family atmosphere: "This is my

ninth year here. I definitely feel like a family member here." "Most of our people have been working here for [...] 45, 40, 35, 20, 15 and 10 years." "If there is a nice environment in the organisation, there is no need to change the organisation."

Theme 3: Transparency

Establishing transparency through structures and processes was the third most prominent strategy to foster an ethical organizational climate. The case company's focus on transparency resonates with current literature in the field. Ethical banks display an increased focus on transparency in comparison with conventional banks (Kosack & Fung, 2014; Paulet et al., 2015; Tischer, 2013). Leaders of conventional banks are aiming to increase transparency to regain customer confidence (Manganaris, Beccalli, Dimitropoulos, 2016).

All respondents mentioned the transparent outline of the organization. "There is a lot of transparency in the decisions that are taken." "The [organizational structure] helps us to ensure that transparency is there. And people can report what they find without fear." "[I]n Islamic banking, we have to take part in the risk. This is why we have more transparency and more shared risk. We deal with clarity."

The case company had various processes in place to allow employees to indicate dissatisfaction or unethical behavior without fear. Processes ensuring transparency included an independent whistle-blowing policy, fraud policy, gift policy, and grievance system. The organizational structure supported transparency through a dedicated grievance department, employee relations department, and independent audit department. An independent audit department meant that this department reported to an external audit

committee. Similarly, employees could report unethical behavior by calling an independent number. Additionally, the case company formed committees to review major decisions, which included employees from different organizational areas.

While connecting values with measurable factors indicates the onset of institutionalizing social norms, transparency in processes and structure resemble advanced institutionalization and shape the organizational form. Shared values are an important control mechanism in professional organizations, where the individual's interactions with the organization are difficult to monitor (Victor & Cullen, 1988). The focus on transparency in the case company signaled an open corporate culture.

Theme 4: Leadership Role-Modeling

Positive leadership role-modeling was the fourth most prominent factor influencing an ethical organizational climate in the organization. This strategy confirms existing literature on banking leaders acknowledging that the corporate culture holds the key to regaining customer trust (Flint, 2013; Wallace et al., 2013). All respondents noted the positive effect of top management role-modeling. Participants perceived this factor as the most detrimental influence to an ethical climate. The organization's leader was a role-model in demonstrating the values of respect and inclusion. Most stories told to communicate the organization's values originated from positive leadership behavior. Leadership engagement included participation in social events and committee positions. A participant summarized the importance of leadership role-modeling as: "Every organization is a shadow of the person who is leading it. We see a lot of role-modeling happening from senior management." Another participant added: "This [the stories told

by the CEO] delivers the soft side of the organization. This is gradually delivered to top management and then to staff. It flows down from the top."

Top management's essential role in creating an ethical environment confirms insights gained from existing literature (Eccles et al., 2014; Shafer 2015). Role models facilitate the acquisition of ethical behavior and ethical leadership encourages ethical leadership in subordinates (Brown & Treviño, 2013). The way ethical leadership flows from the top to employees is a new area of research and needs further investigation (Wang, Xu, & Liu, 2016).

Leadership role-modeling can be viewed as another firm-specific factor to influence an ethical climate. Unique organizational characteristics determine ethical climates (Victor & Cullen, 1988). Positive leadership role-modeling served as a stimulus and accelerator of socialization.

Insights on the Role of Trust

Existing literature suggested trust to be an influential factor of sustainable and ethical business practices. This argument was not supported by findings of this study. Trust was mentioned in the case company's vision statement but not explicitly communicated to staff. All participants agreed on the existence of trust within the organization. Two participants perceived trust as translating words into action, which they viewed essential in regaining customer trust. This statement resonates the perception of industry experts (Flint, 2013).

The determinants and importance of trust within the case company were not clear.

One participant perceived trust as the interplay between soft and hard approaches to

values management: "Trust is having the corporate values in place and ensuring a strong structural system to support our values." Other participants viewed trust as prerequisite for establishing a family-like corporate atmosphere and cross-functional team work: "The bonds between the CEO and employees creates trust. An ethical environment would not be possible without trust." "When working on projects, [...] we trust each other and that the intention is the success of the project." Exploring the determinants and manifestation of trust in ethical banking was beyond the scope of this study but warrants further research.

Applications to Professional Practice

Findings from this study are relevant to banking managers focusing on establishing an ethical organizational environment. The specific business problem underlying this study identified that some banking managers lack strategies to create an ethical organizational environment. Attempting to provide some guidance on how to solve this business problem, I provided insight into the creation of an ethical organizational environment in an ethical bank. This bank has won numerous awards for its outstanding corporate culture and business practices. Participants in this study, scholars, and industry leaders agree on the importance of demonstrating trustworthy business practices as a first step toward regaining customer trust in banking (Flint, 2013, Wallace et al., 2013). The major strategies derived from this study provide guidance on how to implement an ethical organizational environment as a prerequisite for ethical employee behavior. First, the most prominent finding highlight the importance of connecting soft approaches of values communication with measurable, hard, indicators.

While values communication, especially through story-telling, is essential in initiating an ethical environment, the process is not complete without connecting monitoring the adherence to values by measurable indicator. Including behavior indicators that resemble corporate values into performance assessments is an effective way of connecting soft and hard approaches to values management. Banking managers will find this strategy useful as it provides a more tangible and manageable approach to creating an ethical environment.

Insights gained from this research show the interplay between different factors influencing an ethical environment, including values communication, employee engagement, transparency, and leadership role modeling. Creating an ethical environment is not an isolated task but must be integrated and supported through different organizational areas. Especially the role of top management behavior was revealed as a crucial factor to maintain and communicate the ethical vision of the organization. Both employee engagement and transparency fueled an open organizational culture and provided the base for ethical behavior. This finding demonstrates that transparency is not only externally-focused to demonstrate ethical organizational behavior to customers and other stakeholders. Transparency signals to employees that the organization does not support equivocal practices and provides a safe way to report unethical behavior.

Implications for Social Change

This research has implications for positive social change. Findings provide a guideline to banking managers on how to create an ethical organizational environment.

The financial crisis in 2007 has demonstrated the detrimental consequences of risky

banking practices. Ethicality translates from within an organization outside the organization. Banks operating based on ethical principles will promote confidence and trust in banking. A trustworthy banking industry is essential to wider economic transactions and will foster business activity. Ethical banking practices aim at developing the communities served.

Recommendations for Action

The underlying axiom of findings from this study reveal the importance of working with the corporate culture, not attempting to change it. Connecting soft and hard approaches to values management starts with defining corporate values. Deriving corporate values is a first opportunity to understand the foundations of the corporate culture. Values should be derived from stakeholders to make sure employees adopt the corporate values. Stipulating values based on external influences will make the adoption of values by the corporate culture more difficult.

Transparency and employee engagement can be achieved by establishing an effective feedback system across departments. Annual employee surveys, systems to assess employees' satisfaction following induction and training, and a safe whistle-blowing policy are some recommendations to implement transparency and employee engagement.

Leadership role-modeling has a profound influence on the corporate culture and is an effective way of demonstrating how to live the corporate values. Leaders need to provide avenues for employees to recognize leadership role-modeling. Leadership presence during employee gatherings, informal interaction, and regular e-mail communication are recommendations to communicate leadership role-modeling.

The purpose of this study was exploring strategies that banking managers use to create an ethical organizational environment. I received access to an award winning ethical bank, operating based on religious principles. The practices and findings described mirror best-practice examples and will be useful to a variety of audience. First, banking managers focusing on ensuring ethical organizational behavior will find these recommendations helpful because they provide practical guidelines on how to create an ethical environment. Second, policy makers, such as corporate governance institutions and banking associations can draw on the findings listed here to inform their policies and ensure a consistent direction across their network. Third, findings from this study will be useful for any manager aiming to create an ethical organizational environment. While findings were based on an organization operating within the banking sector, the essence of creating an ethical environment is applicable to any organization.

I plan to provide a summary of findings to the case company and a local corporate governance institution. I will be available to present my findings during some corporate governance events and will inform my professional network about the major insights gained from this research.

Recommendations for Further Research

I questioned banking managers of an ethical bank in the United Arab Emirates about the ethical environment of their organization. Findings were limited to the local banking setting and views expressed are unlikely to resemble perspectives of employees

in other industries or geographical areas. Further research can address this limitation by investigating whether research findings are consistent with other geographical settings. The underlying framework for this research was ethical climates. Further research can reveal whether findings are applicable to ethical climate in other organizations and industries. I collected data during a short time frame of three weeks and findings represent a snapshot of corporate conditions. Ethical climates are evolving constructs and change over time. Further research can investigate the characteristics of ethical climates at different stages of the corporate life cycle, such as start-ups or well-established organizations.

The most prominent insight into creating an ethical environment related to connecting soft and hard approaches to managing corporate values. This concept is complex and relatively few publications are available on this topic. Further research needs to define this concept in more detail, such as underlying mechanisms and success factors.

All participants referred to the family-like corporate atmosphere when questioned about their ethical climate. Determinants, underlying dynamics, and benefits of such a corporate family culture warrants further investigation. Future research can explore the relationship between a family atmosphere and tangible indicators, such as employee turnover, employee satisfaction, and financial performance.

A surprising insight gained from this study was how the case company started the process of creating an ethical organizational environment. The case company initiated a survey to find out what defined the organization from an employee's perspective. Based

on this employee feedback, the organization derived five corporate values. The organization's leaders undertook great efforts to understand and build upon its existing culture; the focus was not on changing the corporate culture. This process contradicts with the commonly accepted process of corporate change management and represents a new avenue for research.

Reflections

I preconceived data collection to be a timid process given cultural differences between me and the research participants. Contrary to my expectations, I was received in the most open and informative manner. Participants proudly shared their insights without hesitation. I will curtail any prejudice in future and approach cultural interactions in a more trusting manner.

This doctoral study demonstrated the invaluable insights gained from questioning practitioners. Many strategies revealed in this study did not directly follow from the literature review. Searching academic publications to craft a hypothetical outline of actual corporate conditions can be deceptive. Input from practitioners will reveal the true dynamics of a phenomenon.

Conclusion

The starting point for this doctoral study was to reveal how banks can become trustworthy organizations. Trustworthiness resembles ethical behavior and cannot be stipulated from external actors but must come from within an organization. Ethical behavior starts with employees and the ethical climate theory prove to be a useful lens to investigate factors influencing an ethical organizational environment.

Insights gained from this study revealed that corporate values must be constantly communicated and tied to measurable factors. The underlying axiom of findings reveals that working with the corporate culture is a fundamental element of successfully creating an ethical organizational environment. Organizational practices aimed at improving transparency, employee engagement, demonstrating leadership role-modeling and connecting soft and hard approaches to manage values will fuel an ethical organizational environment.

References

- Algan, Y., & Cahuc, P. (2013). Trust and growth. *Annual Review of Economics*, 5, 521-549. doi:10.1146/annurev-economics-081412-102108
- Anitha, J., (2014). Determinants of employee engagement and their impact on employee performance. *International Journal of Productivity and Performance*Management, 63, 308-323. doi:10.1108/IJPPM-01-2013-0008
- Anyan, F. (2013). The influence of power shifts in data collection and analysis stages: A focus on qualitative research interview. *Qualitative Report*, 18(18), 1-9. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Armstrong, A. (2012). Restoring trust in banking. *National Institute Economic Review*, 221(1), 4-10. doi:10.1177/002795011222100111
- Askew, O. A., Beisler, J. M., & Keel, J. (2015). Current trends of unethical behavior within organizations. *International Journal of Management & Information Systems*, 19, 107-114. Retrieved from http://www.cluteinstitute.com/journals/international-journal-of-management-information-systems-ijmis/
- Association of Certified Fraud Examiners. (2014). Global fraud study: Report to the nations on occupational fraud and abuse. Retrieved from http://www.acfe.com/rttn/docs/2014-report-to-nations.pdf
- Bachmann, R., Gillespie, N., & Priem, R. (2015). Repairing trust in organizations and institutions: Toward a conceptual framework. *Organization Studies*, *9*, 1123-1142. doi:10.1177/0170840615599334

- Babones, S. (2015). Interpretive quantitative methods for the social sciences. *Sociology*, 49, 1-17. doi:10.1177/0038038515583637
- Bakiev, E. (2013). The influence of interpersonal trust and organizational commitment on perceived organizational performance. *Journal of Applied Economics & Business Research*, *3*, 166-180. Retrieved from http://www.aebrjournal.org
- Barrat, M. J., Ferris, J., & Lenton, S. (2015). Hidden populations, online purposive sampling, and external validity: Taking off the blindfold. *Field Methods*, 27, 3-21. doi:10.1177/1525822X14526838
- Bekhet A., & Zauszniewski, J. (2012). Methodological triangulation: An approach to understanding data. *Nurse Researcher*, 20(2), 40-43. doi:10.7748/nr2012.11.20.2.40.c9442
- Bernard, R. H., & Gravlee, C. (2014). *Handbook of methods in cultural anthropology* (2nd ed.). Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield.
- Beus, J. M., & Whitman, D. S. (2015). Almighty dollar or root of all evil? Testing the effects of money on workplace behavior. *Journal of Management*. Advance online publication. doi:10.1177/0149206314565241
- Birkinshaw, J., Healey, M. P., Suddaby, R., & Weber, K. (2014). Debating the future of management research. *Journal of Management Studies*, *51*, 38-55. doi:10.1111/joms.12061
- Birtch, T. A., & Chiang, F. F. (2014). The influence of business school's ethical climate on students' unethical behavior. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 123, 283-294. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1795-y

- Bjørnskov, C., & Méon, P. G. (2013). Is trust the missing root of institutions, education, and development? *Public Choice*, *157*, 641-669. doi:10.1007/s11127-013-0069-7
- Blome, C., & Paulraj, A. (2013). Ethical climate and purchasing social responsibility: A benevolence focus. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 116, 567-585. doi:0.1007/s10551-012-1481-5
- Brower, J., & Mahajan, V. (2013). Driven to be good: A stakeholder theory perspective on the drivers of corporate social performance. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 117, 313-331. doi:10.1007/s10551-012-1523-z
- Brown, M. E., & Treviño, L. K. (2014). Do role models matter? An investigation of role modeling as an antecedent of perceived ethical leadership. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 122, 587-598. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1769-0
- Bülbül, D. (2013). Determinants of trust in banking networks. *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, 85, 236-248. doi:10.1016/j.jebo.2012.02.022
- Bundy, J., Shropshire, C., & Buchholtz, A. K. (2013). Strategic cognition and issue salience: Toward an explanation of firm responsiveness to stakeholder concerns.

 **Academy of Management Review, 38, 352-376. doi:10.5465/amr.2011.0179
- Campbell, J. L., & Göritz, A. S. (2014). Culture corrupts! A qualitative study of organizational culture in corrupt organizations. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *120*, 291-311. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1665-7
- Clark, C. E., & Newell, S. (2013). Institutional work and complicit decoupling across the U.S. capital markets. *Business Ethics Quarterly*, 23, 1-30. doi:10.5840/beq20132311

- Coda, R., Silva, D., & Custodio, I. (2014). Multidimensional configurations of the organizational climate construct. *International Journal of Human Resource*Management, 25, 37-41. doi:10.1080/09585192.2014.962561
- Cohen, M., & Dienhart, J. (2013). Moral and amoral conceptions of trust, with an application in organizational ethics. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 112, 1-13. doi:10.1007/s10551-012-1218-5
- Cohn, A., Fehr, E., & Maréchal, M. A. (2014). Business culture and dishonesty in the banking industry. *Nature*, *516*(7529), 86-89. doi:10.1038/nature13977
- Cohn, A., Fehr, E., & Maréchal, M. A. (2015). A culture of gambling? Evidence from the banking industry (Working Paper). Retrieved from University of Zurich,

 Department of Economics website:

 http://www.econ.uzh.ch/static/workingpapers.php
- Collis, J., & Hussey, R. (2014). *Business research: A practical guide for undergraduate* and postgraduate students (4th ed.). Basingstoke, United Kingdom: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Cornée, S., & Szafarz, A. (2013). Vive la différence: Social banks and reciprocity in the credit market. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 125, 361-380. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1922-9
- Cronin, C. (2014). Using case study research as a rigorous form of inquiry. *Nurse Researcher*, 21(5), 19-27. doi:10.7748/nr.21.5.19.e1240
- Curtis, M. (2015). Discussion of "ethical climate, social responsibility and earnings management". *Journal of Business Ethics*, 126, 61-63.

- doi:10.1007/s10551-013-2036-0
- Dahlstrom, R., Nygaard, A., Kimasheva, M., & Ulvnes, A. M. (2014). How to recover trust in the banking industry? A game theory approach to empirical analyses of bank and corporate customer relationships. *International Journal of Bank Marketing*, 32, 268-278. doi:10.1108/IJBM-03-2014-0042
- Dasgupta, M. (2015). Exploring the relevance of case study research. *Vision: The Journal of Business Perspective*, 19, 147-160. doi:10.1177/0972262915575661
- De Bondt, W. (2013). After the crisis: How to restore trust in business and finance.

 Spanish Journal of Finance and Accounting / Revista Española de Financiación y

 Contabilidad, 42(157), 13-37. doi:10.1080/02102412.2013.10779738
- De Felice, D., & Janesick, V. J. (2015). Understanding the marriage of technology and phenomenological research: From design to analysis. *Qualitative Report*, 20, 1576-1593. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Doody, O., & Noonan, M. (2013). Preparing and conducting interviews to collect data.

 Nurse Researcher, 20(5), 28-32. doi:10.7748/nr2013.05.20.5.28.e327
- Dowling, G. R. (2014). The curious case of corporate tax avoidance: Is it socially irresponsible? *Journal of Business Ethics*, 124, 173-184. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1862-4
- Eberl, P., Geiger, D., & Aßländer, M. S. (2015). Repairing trust in an organization after integrity violations: The ambivalence of organizational rule adjustments.Organization Studies, 36, 1205-1235. doi:10.1177/0170840615585335
- European Central Bank. (2016). Financial Stability Review. Retrieved from

- http://www.ecb.europa.eu/pub/fsr/html/index.en.html
- Eccles, R. G., Ioannou, I., & Serafeim, G. (2014). The impact of corporate sustainability on organizational processes and performance. *Management Science*, 60, 2835-2857. doi:10.1287/mnsc.2014.1984
- Elo, S., Kääriäinen, M., Kanste, O., Pölkki, T., Utriainen, K., & Kyngäs, H. (2014).

 Qualitative content analysis: A focus on trustworthiness. *SAGE Open, 4*(1), 1-10. doi:10.1177/2158244014522633
- Eno, M., & Dammak, A. (2014). Debating the case study dilemma: Controversies and considerations. *Veritas: The Academic Journal of St Clements Education Group*, 5(3), 1-8. Retrieved from http://www.stclements.edu/library.html
- Enderle, G. (2015). Exploring and conceptualizing international business ethics. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 124, 723-735. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2182-z
- Epstein, M. J., & Buhovac A. R. (Eds.). (2014). *Making sustainability work: Best practices in managing and measuring corporate social, environmental, and economic impacts* (2nd ed.). San Francisco, CA: Berrett-Koehler.
- Farag, H., Mallin, C., & Ow-Yong, K. (2014). Corporate social responsibility and financial performance in Islamic banks. *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, 103, 21-38. doi:10.1016/j.jebo.2014.03.001
- Faugère, C. (2014). Ruthless compassion in banking and finance. *Research in International Business and Finance*, 32, 106-121. doi:10.1016/j.ribaf.2014.03.001
- Fein, E., & Weibler, J. (2014). Review and shortcomings of literature on corruption in organizations in offering a multi-faceted and integrative understanding of the

- phenomenon. *Behavioral Development Bulletin, 19*(3), 67-77. doi:10.1037/h0100592
- Ferrin, D. L. (2013). On the institutionalisation of trust research and practice: Heaven awaits! *Journal of Trust Research*, *3*, 146-154. doi:10.1080/21515581.2013.822669
- Fida, R., Paciello, M., Tramontano, C., Fontaine, R. G., Barbaranelli, C., & Farnese, M.
 L. (2015). An integrative approach to understanding counterproductive work
 behavior: The roles of stressors, negative emotions, and moral Disengagement.
 Journal of Business Ethics, 130, 131-144. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2209-5
- Flint, D. (2013, April). *Improved corporate culture and ethics in the financial world*.

 Speech presented at City Week, London, United Kingdom. Paper retrieved from http://www.cityweekuk.com/events/city-week-2015/event-summary-70e436e33bf946ff885e1e0a23978cce.aspx
- Fooks, G., Gilmaore, A., Collin, J., Holden, C., & Lee, K. (2013). The limits of corporate social responsibility: Techniques of neutralization, stakeholder management and political CSR. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *112*, 283-299. doi:10.1007/s10551-012-1250-5
- Fu, W., & Deshpande, S. P. (2014). The impact of caring climate, job satisfaction, and organizational commitment on job performance of employees in a China's insurance company. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 124, 339-349. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1876-y
- Furrer, B., Hamprecht, J., & Hoffmann, V. (2012). Much ado about nothing? How banks

- respond to climate change. *Business & Society*, *51*(1), 62-88. doi:10.1177/0007650311427428
- Fusch, P. I., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. *Qualitative Report*, 20, 1408-1416. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Global Alliance for Banking on Values. (2014). Real economy real returns: The business case for sustainability focused banking. Retrieved from http://www.gabv.org/wp-content/uploads/Real-Economy-Real-Returns-GABV-Research-2014.pdf
- Global Alliance for Banking on Values. (2015). *Our principles*. Retrieved from http://www.gabv.org/about-us/our-principles
- Galpin, T., Whittington, J. L., & Bell, G. (2015). Is your sustainability strategy sustainable? Creating a culture of sustainability. *Corporate Governance*, *15*, 1-17. doi:10.1108/CG-01-2013-0004
- Giacalone, R. A., Jurkiewicz, C. L., & Knouse, S. B. (2012). The ethical aftermath of a values revolution: Theoretical bases of change, recalibration, and principalization. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 110, 333-343. doi:10.1007/s10551-011-1169-2
- Gill, M. J. (2014). The possibilities of phenomenology for organizational research.

 Organizational Research Methods, 17, 118-137. doi:10.1177/1094428113518348
- Gill, R. (2015). Why the PR strategy of storytelling improves employee engagement and adds value to CSR: An integrated literature review. *Public Relations Review*, 41, 662-674. doi:10.1016/j.pubrev.2014.02.012

- Gillespie, N., Dietz, G., & Lockey, S. (2014). Organizational reintegration and trust repair after an integrity violation. *Business Ethics Quarterly*, 24, 371-410. doi:10.5840/beq2014437
- Gino, F., Krupka, E. L., & Weber, R. A. (2013). License to cheat: Voluntary regulation and ethical behavior. *Management Science*, 59, 2187-2203. doi:10.1287/mnsc.1120.1699
- Glavas, A., & Kelley, K. (2014). The effects of perceived corporate social responsibility on employee attitudes. *Business Ethics Quarterly*, 24, 165-202. doi:10.5840/beq20143206
- Guh, W. Y., Lin, S. P., Fan, C. J., & Yang, C. F. (2013). Effects of organizational justice on organizational citizenship behaviors: Mediating effects of institutional trust and affective commitment. *Psychological Reports: Human Resources & Marketing*, 112, 813-834. doi:10.2466/01.21.PR0.112.3.818-834
- Guerci, M., Radaelli, G., Siletti, E., Cirella, S., & Rami Shani, A. B. (2015). The impact of human resource management practices and corporate sustainability on organizational ethical climates: An employee perspective. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *126*, 325-342. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1946-1
- Haneef, N. (2013). Empirical research consolidation: A generic overview and a classification scheme for methods. *Quality & Quantity*, 47, 383-410. doi:10.1007/s11135-011-9524-z
- Hasnas, J. (2013). Whither stakeholder theory? A guide for the perplexed revisited. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 112, 47-57. doi:10.1007/s10551-012-1231-8

- Huang, F., Gardner, S., & Moayer, S. (2016). Towards a framework for strategic knowledge management practice: Integrating soft and hard systems for competitive advantage. VINE Journal of Information and Knowledge Management Systems, 46, 492-507. doi:10.1108/VJIKMS-08-2015-0049
- Hurley, R., Gillespie, N., Ferrin, D., & Dietz, G. (2013). Designing trustworthy organizations. *MIT Sloan Management Review*, *54*(4), 75-82. Retrieved from http://sloanreview.mit.edu
- Hurley, R., Gong, X., & Waqar, A. (2014). Understanding the loss of trust in large banks. *International Journal of Bank Marketing*, 32, 348-366.

 doi:10.1108/IJBM-01-2014-0003
- Hyett, N., Kenny, A., & Dickson-Swift, V. (2014). Methodology or method? A critical review of qualitative case study reports. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-being*, 9, 1-12. doi:10.3402/qhw.v9.23606
- Ioannou, I. (2012). Sustaining trust: Can we really trust today's businesses? *Business Strategy Review*, 23(4), 78-79. Retrieved from https://bsr.london.edu
- Jacob, S. A., & Furgerson, S. P. (2012). Writing interview protocols and conducting interviews: Tips for students new to the field of qualitative research. *Qualitative Report*, 17(42), 1-10. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Jancsics, D. (2014). Interdisciplinary perspectives on corruption. *Sociology Compass*, 8, 358-372. doi:10.1111/soc4.12146
- Järvinen, R. A. (2014). Consumer trust in banking relationships in Europe. *International Journal of Bank Marketing*, 32(6). doi:10.1108/IJBM-08-2013-0086

- Jenkins, S., & Delbridge, R. (2013). Context matters: Examining 'soft' and 'hard' approaches to employee engagement in two workplaces. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 24, 2670-2691.

 doi:10.1080/09585192.2013.770780
- Jerolmack, C., & Khan, S. (2014). Talk is cheap: Ethnography and the attitudinal fallacy.

 Sociological Methods & Research, 43(2), 178-209.

 doi:10.1177/0049124114523396
- Jiang, L., & Probst, T. M. (2015). Do your employees (collectively) trust you? The importance of trust climate beyond individual trust. *Scandinavian Journal of Management*, 31, 526-535. doi:10.1016/j.scaman.2015.09.003
- Jin, K. G., Drozdenko, R., & DeLoughy, S. (2013). The role of corporate value clusters in ethics, social responsibility, and performance: A study of financial professionals and implications for the financial meltdown. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 112, 15-24. doi:10.1007/s10551-012-1227-4
- Kasher, M. S., Mirmehdi, S. M., & Eram, A. (2013). Investigating the critical success factors of corporate social responsibility implementation: Evidence from the Iranian banking sector. *Corporate Governance*, 13(2). 184-197. doi:10.1108/14720701311316661
- Knoll, M., Lord, R. G., Petersen, L. E., & Weigelt, O. (2016). Examining the moral grey zone: The role of moral disengagement, authenticity, and situational strength in predicting unethical managerial behavior. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 46, 65-78. doi:10.1111/jasp.12353

- Kohlberg, L., & Hersh, R. (1977). Moral development: A review of the theory. *Theory Into Practice*, 16(2), 53-59. Retrieved from http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/htip20#.VPKwXsYq4Rk
- Kosack, S., & Fung, A. (2014). Does transparency improve governance? *Annual Review of Political Science*, 17, 65-87. doi:10.1146/annurev-polisci-032210-144356
- Kouchaki, M., Smith-Crowe, K., Brief, A., & Sousa, C. (2013). Seeing green: Mere exposure to money triggers a business decision frame and unethical outcomes.

 Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 121, 53-61.

 doi:10.1016/j.obhdp.2012.12.002
- Kreig, D. L., Brouthers, L. E., & Marshall, V. B. (2015). Formal and informal corruption environments and multinational enterprise social irresponsibility. *Journal of Management Studies*, 52(1), 89-116. doi:10.1111/joms.12102
- Kyvik, S. (2013). The academic researcher role: Enhancing expectations and improved performance. *Higher Education*, 65(4), 525-538. doi:10.1007/s10734-012-9561-0
- Lander, M., & Kooning, L. (2013). Boarding the aircraft: Trust development amongst negotiators of a complex merger. *Journal of Management Studies*, 50, 1-30. doi:10.1111/j.1467-6486.2012.01084.x
- Llewellyn, D. T. (2014). Reforming the culture of banking: Restoring trust and confidence in banking. *Journal of Financial Management, Markets and Institutions*, 2, 221-236. doi:10.12831/78760
- Lucas, S. R. (2014). Beyond the existence proof: Ontological conditions, epistemological implications, and in-depth interview. *Quality & Quantity*, 48, 387-408.

- MacKenzie, C., (2014). Uncloaking the dark side of organizational behavior: Exploring organizational dysfunction in financial institutions in Ireland, the UK and the US (Doctoral thesis, University of Limerick, Limerick, Ireland). Retrieved from https://ulir.ul.ie
- Maley, J. (2014). Sustainability: The missing element in performance management. *Asia-Pacific Journal of Business Administration*, 6, 190-205. doi:10.1108/APJBA-03-2014-0040
- Manganaris, P., Beccalli, E., Dimitropoulos, P. (2016). Bank transparency and the crisis.

 British Accounting Review. Advance online publication.

 doi:10.1016/j.bar.2016.07.002
- Marshall, B., Cardon, P., Poddar, A., & Fontenot, R. (2013). Does sample size matter in qualitative research?: A review of qualitative interviews in IS research. *Journal of Computer Information Systems*, *54*, 11-22. doi:10.1080/08874417.2013.11645667
- Marshall, C. & Rossman, G. (2015). *Designing qualitative research* (6th ed.) [Google

 Books version]. Retrieved from

 https://books.google.ae/books?id=qTByBgAAQBAJ&printsec=frontcover&sourc

 e=gbs_ge_summary_r&cad=0#v=onepage&q&f=false
- Martin, S. R., Kish-Gephart, J. J., & Detert, J. R. (2014). Blind forces: Ethical infrastructures and moral disengagement in organizations. *Organizational Psychology Review*, 4, 295-325. doi:10.1177/2041386613518576
- Mayer, D. M., Nurmohamed, S., Treviño, L. K., Shapiro, D. L., & Schimke, M. (2013).

- Encouraging employees to report unethical conduct internally: It takes a village.

 Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 121, 89-103.

 doi:10.1016/j.obhdp.2013.01.002
- Mayer, R. C., Davis, J. H., & Schoorman, F. D. (1995). An integrative model of organizational trust. *Academy of Management Review*, 20, 709-734. doi:10.5465/AMR.1995.9508080335
- McMahon, M., & Watson, M. (2013). Story telling: Crafting identities. *British Journal of Guidance & Counselling*, 41, 277-286. doi:10.1080/03069885.2013.789824
- Mohammed, S., Peter, E., Gastaldo, D., & Howell, D. (2015). Rethinking case study methodology in poststructural research. *Canadian Journal of Nursing Research*, 47(1), 97-114. Retrieved from https://www.mcgill.ca/cjnr/home
- Morse, J. M. (2015). "Data were saturated..." *Qualitative Health Research*, 25, 587-588. doi:10.1177/1049732315576699
- Morse, A. L., & McEvoy, C. D. (2014). Qualitative research in sport management: Case study as a methodological approach. *Qualitative Report*, *19*(31), 1-13. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Mpinganjira, M., Roberts-Lombard, M., Wood, G., & Svensson, G. (2016). Embedding the ethos of codes of ethics into corporate South Africa: Current status. *European Business Review*, 28, 333-351. doi:10.1108/EBR-04-2015-0039
- Nienaber, A., Hofeditz, M., & Searle, R. H. (2014). Do we bank on regulation or reputation? A meta-analysis and meta-regression of organizational trust in the financial services sector. *International Journal of Bank Marketing*, 32, 367-407.

- doi:10.1108/IJBM-12-2013-0146
- O'Reilly, K., Paper, D., & Marx, S. (2012). Demystifying grounded theory for business research. *Organizational Research Methods*, *15*, 247-262. doi:10.1177/1094428111434559
- O'Reilly, M., & Parker, N. (2012). 'Unsatisfactory saturation': A critical exploration of the notion of saturated sample sizes in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, *13*, 1-8. doi:10.1177/1468794112446106
- Owonikoko, E. (2016). *Building and maintaining trust in virtual teams as a competitive* strategy (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest dissertations and Theses database.
- Paulet, E., Parnaudeau, M., & Relano, F. (2015). Banking with ethics: Strategic moves and structural changes of the banking industry in the aftermath of the subprime mortgage crisis. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *131*, 199-207. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2274-9
- Peredaryenko, M. S., & Krauss, S. E. (2013). Calibrating the human instrument:

 Understanding the interviewing experience of novice qualitative researchers.

 Qualitative Report, 18(43), 1-17. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Pérez, A., Martínez, P., & Rodríguez del Bosque, I. (2013). The development of a stakeholder-based scale for measuring corporate social responsibility in the banking industry. Service Business, 7, 459-481. doi:10.1007/s11628-012-0171-9
- Petty, N. J., Thomson, O. P., & Stew, G. (2012). Ready for a paradigm shift? Part 2: Introducing qualitative research methodologies and methods. *Manual Therapy*,

- 17, 378-384. doi:10.1016/j.math.2012.03.004
- Piaget, J. (1932). *The moral judgement of the child*. [Google Books version]. Retrieved from https://books.google.ae/
- Pierre, E. A., & Jackson, A. Y. (2014). Qualitative data analysis after coding. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 20, 715-719. doi:10.1177/1077800414532435
- Poulis, K., Poulis, E., & Plakoyiannaki, M. E. (2013). The role of context in case study selection: An international business perspective. *International Business Review*, 22, 304-314. doi:10.1016/j.ibusrev.2012.04.003
- Price, J. H., & Murnan, J. (2004). Research limitations and the necessity of reporting them. *American Journal of Health Education*, *35*, 66-67. Retrieved from http://www.tandfonline.com/toc/ujhe20/current
- Przychodzen, J., & Przychodzen, W. (2013). Corporate sustainability and shareholder wealth. *Journal of Environmental Planning and Management*, 56, 474-493. doi:10.1080/09640568.2012.685927
- Pulejo, L., Marisca, C., & Rappazzo, N. (2015). Social reporting in European ethical banks: A comparative study. *International Journal of Managerial Studies and Research*, *3*(6), 196-202. Retrieved from https://www.arcjournals.org/international-journal-of-managerial-studies-and-research
- Ramirez, G. A. (2012). Sustainable development: Paradoxes, misunderstandings and learning organizations. *The Learning Organization*, 19, 58-76. doi:10.1108/09696471211190365

- Reale, E. (2014). Challenges in higher education research: The use of quantitative tools in comparative analyses. *Higher Education*, 67, 409-422. doi:10.1007/s10734-013-9680-2
- Reilly, R. C. (2013). Found poems, member checking and crises of representation.

 *Qualitative Report, 18(15), 10-18. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/qr
- Revelli, C. (2016). Re-embedding financial stakes within ethical and social values in socially responsible investing (SRI). *Research in International Business and Finance*, 38, 1-5. doi:10.1016/j.ribaf.2016.03.003
- Ritz, A., Giauque, D., Varone, F., & Anderfuhren-Biget, S. (2014). From leadership to citizenship behavior in public organizations: When values matter. *Review of Public Personnel Administration*, 34(2), 128-152. doi:10.1177/0734371X14521456
- Robinson, O. (2014). Sampling in interview-based qualitative research: A theoretical and practical guide. *Qualitative Research in Psychology, 11*(1), 25-41. doi:10.1080/14780887.2013.801543
- Rousseau, D. M., Sitkin, S. B., Burt, R. S., & Camerer, C., (1998). Not so different after all: A cross-discipline view of trust. *Academy of Management Review*, 23, 393-404. doi:10.5465/AMR.1998.926617
- Rusch, H. (2015). Do bankers have deviant moral attitudes? Negative results from a tentative survey. *Rationality, Markets, and Morals, 6*, 6-20. Retrieved from http://www.rmm-journal.de/
- Sangster-Gormley, E. (2013). How case-study research can help to explain

- implementation of the nurse practitioner role. *Nurse Researcher*, 20(4), 6-11. doi:10.7748/nr2013.03.20.4.6.e291
- Sapienza, P. & Zingales, L. (2012). A trust crisis. *International Review of Finance*, 12, 123-131. doi:10.1111/j.1468-2443.2012.01152.x
- Schneider, B. (1975). Organizational climates: An essay. *Personnel Psychology*, 28, 447-479. doi:10.1111/j.1744-6570.1975.tb01386.x
- Schneider, B., Ehrhart, M. G., & Macey, W. H. (2013). Organizational climate and culture. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *64*, 361-388. doi:10.1146/annurev-psych-113011-143809
- Servaes, H., & Tamayo, A. (2013). The impact of corporate social responsibility on firm value: The role of customer awareness. *Management Science*, *59*, 1045-1061. doi:10.1287/mnsc.1120.1630
- Shafer, W. E. (2015). Ethical climate, social responsibility, and earnings management. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 126, 43-60. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1989-3
- Shih, C., & Funes, A. (2013). The effect of organizational trust and intellectual capital on Honduran banking institutions using PLS. *Review of Management Innovation & Creativity*, 6(19), 99-115. Retrieved from http://www.intellectbase.org/journals.php
- Shim, S., Serido, J., & Tang, C. (2013). After the global financial crash: Individual factors differentiating young adult consumers' trust in banks and financial institutions. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, 20(1), 26-33. doi:10.1016/j.jretconser.2012.10.001

- Siebert, S., Martin, G., Bozic, B., & Docherty, I. (2015). Looking 'beyond the factory gates': Towards more pluralist and radical approaches to intraorganizational trust research. *Organization Studies*, *36*, 1033-1062. doi:10.1177/0170840615580010
- Simha, A., & Cullen, J. B. (2012). Ethical climates and their effects on organizational outcomes implications from the past, and prophecies for the future. *Academy of Management Perspectives*, 26(4), 20-35. doi:10.5465/amp.2011.0156
- Simha, A., & Stachowicz-Stanusch, A. (2013). The link between ethical climates and managerial success: A study in a Polish context. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 114, 55-59. doi:10.1007/s10551-012-1325-3
- Simha, A., & Stachowicz-Stanusch, A. (2015). The effects of ethical climates on trust in supervisor and trust in organization in a Polish context. *Management Decision*, 53(1), 24-39. doi:10.1108/MD-08-2013-0409
- Sinclair, M. (2013). The influence of trust and affective organizational commitment on intent to leave (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Digital Dissertations database. (UMI 3554039)
- Smith, G. (2012). *Why I left Goldman Sachs* [iBooks version]. New York, NY: Grand Central Publishing. Retrieved from https://itunes.apple.com/us/book/why-i-left-goldman-sachs/id537356915?mt=11
- Smith, W. K., Gonin, M., & Besharov, M. L. (2013). Managing social-business tensions:

 A review and research agenda for social enterprise. *Business Ethics Quarterly*, 23, 407-442. doi:10.5840/beq2C1323327
- Söderberg, I., Sallis, J. E., & Eriksson, K. (2014). The dark side of trust and the light side

- of working alliances in financial services. *International Journal of Bank Marketing*, 32, 245-263. doi:10.1108/IJBM-02-2013-0014
- Sorenson, O., & Rogan, M. (2014). (When) Do organizations have social capital? *Annual Review of Sociology*, 40, 261-280. doi:10.1146/annurev-soc-071913-043222
- Sotiriadou, P., Brouwers, J., & Le, T. A. (2014). Choosing a qualitative data analysis too:

 A comparison of Nvivo and Leximancer. *Annals of Leisure Research*, *17*, 218-234. doi:10.1080/11745398.2014.902292
- Stachowicz-Stanusch, A., & Simha, A. (2013). An empirical investigation of the effects of ethical climates on organizational corruption. *Journal of Business Economics* and Management, 14(1), 433-446. doi:10.3846/16111699.2012.744345
- Stevens, B., & Buechler, S. (2013). An analysis of the Lehman Brothers code of ethics and the role it played in the firm. *Journal of Leadership, Accountability & Ethics*, 10(1), 43-58. Retrieved from http://www.na-businesspress.com/jlaeopen.html
- Stevens, M., MacDuffie, J. P., & Helper, S. (2015). Reorienting and recalibrating interorganizational relationships: Strategies for achieving optimal trust. *Organization Studies*, *36*, 1237-1264. doi:10.1177/0170840615585337
- Stoughton, A. M., & Ludema, J. (2012). The driving forces of sustainability. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 25, 501-517.

 doi:10.1108/09534811211239191
- Taylor, R. (2013). Case-study research in context. *Nurse Researcher*, 20(4), 4-5.

 Retrieved from http://journals.rcni.com/journal/nr
- Thomas, S. J. (2015). Exploring strategies for retaining information technology

- professionals: A case study (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (UMI No. 3681815)
- Tischer, D. (2013). Swimming against the tide: Ethical banks as countermovement.

 *Journal of Sustainable Finance & Investment, 3, 314-332.

 doi:10.1080/20430795.2013.837807
- Treviño, L. K., den Nieuwenboer, N. A., & Kish-Gephart, J. (2014). (Un)Ethical behavior in organizations. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 65, 635-660. doi:10.1146/annurev-psych-113011-143745
- Tsakas, E. (2014). Epistemic equivalence of extended belief hierarchies. *Games and Economic Behavior*, 86, 126-144. doi:10.1016/j.geb.2014.03.008
- Tsuja, P., & Mariño, J. (2013). The influence of the environment on organizational innovation in service companies in Peru. *Review of Business Management*, 15, 582-600. doi:10.7819/rbgn.v15i49.1586
- U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. (1979). *The Belmont Report*. Retrieved from https://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/
- U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. (2010). *Code of Federal Regulations*.

 Retrieved from https://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/
- Uprichard, E. (2013). Sampling: Bridging probability and non-probability designs.

 International Journal of Social Research Methodology, 16, 1-11.

 doi:10.1080/13645579.2011.633391
- Uslaner, E. M. (2013). Trust and corruption revisited: How and why trust and corruption shape each other. *Quality and Quantity*, 47, 3603-3608.

- doi:10.1007/s11135-012-9742-z
- van der Berg, Y., & Martins, N. (2013). The relationship between organizational trust and quality of work life. SA Journal of Human Resource Management, 11(1), 1-14. doi:10.4102/sajhrm.v11i1.392
- van Gils, S., Hogg, M. A., van Quaquebeke, N., & van Kippenberg, D. (2015). When organizational identification elicits moral decision-making: A matter of the right climate. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *130*, 1-14. doi:10.1007/s10551-015-2784-0
- Venkatesh, V., Brown, S. A., & Bala, H. (2013). Bridging the qualitative-quantitative divide: Guidelines for conducting mixed methods research in information systems. *MIS Quarterly*, *37*, 21-54. Retrieved from http://www.misq.org
- Victor, B., & Cullen, J. B. (1987). A theory and measure of ethical climate in organizations. In W. C. Frederick (Ed.), *Research in corporate social performance and policy* (pp. 51-71). Greenwich, CT: JAI Press.
- Victor, B., & Cullen, J. B. (1988). The organizational bases of ethical work climates. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 33, 101-125. doi:10.2307/2392857
- Wahyuni, D. (2012). The research design maze: Understanding paradigms, cases, methods and methodologies. *Journal of Applied Management Accounting Research*, *10*(1), 69-80. Retrieved from http://www.cmawebline.org/publications/jamar.html
- Wallace, E., de Chernatony, L., & Buil, I. (2013). Building bank brands: How leadership behavior influences employee commitment. *Journal of Business Research*, 66(2), 165-171. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2012.07.009

- Wang, Z., Xu, H., & Liu, Y. (2016). How does ethical leadership trickle down? Test of an integrative dual-process model. *Journal of Business Ethics*. Advance online publication. doi:10.1007/s10551-016-3361-x
- Weisel, O., & Shalvi, S. (2015). The collaborative roots of corruption. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 112, 10651-10656. doi:10.1073/pnas.1423035112
- Werhane, P. H. (2015). Competing with integrity: Richard De George and the ethics of global business. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 127, 737-742. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2183-y
- West, J. (2015). Quantitative method in finance: From detachment to ethical engagement. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 129, 599-611. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2193-9
- Whyatt, G., Wood, G., & Callaghan, M. (2012). Commitment to business ethics in UK organizations. *European Business Review*, 24(4), 331-350. doi:10.1108/09555341211242141
- Woods, M., Paulus, T., Atkins, D. P., Macklin, R. (2015). Advancing qualitative research using qualitative data analysis software (QDAS)? Reviewing potential versus practice in published studies using ATLAS.ti and NVivo, 1994–2013. *Social Science Computer Review*, 33, 1-21. doi:10.1177/0894439315596311
- Yazan, B. (2015). Three approaches to case study methods in education: Yin, Merriam, and Stake. *Qualitative Report*, 20(2), 134-152. Retrieved from http://tqr.nova.edu/
- Yin, R. K. (2014). *Case study research: Design and methods* (5th ed). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Zachariadis, M., Scott, S., & Barrett, M. (2013). Methodological implications of critical

- realism for mixed-methods research. *MIS Quarterly*, *37*, 855-879. Retrieved from http://www.misq.org
- Zollo, M., Cennamo, C., & Neumann, K. (2013). Beyond what and why: Understanding organizational evolution towards sustainable enterprise models. *Organization & Environment*, 26, 241-259. doi:10.1177/1086026613496433
- Zupic, I. & Čater, T. (2015). Bibliometric methods in management and organization.

 Organizational Research Methods, 18, 429-472. doi:10.1177/1094428114562629
- Zdanyte, K., & Neverauskas, B. (2014). Ensuring of sustainable development for contemporary organizations development. *Economics & Management*, 19(1), 120-128. doi:10.5755/j01.em.19.1.5737

Appendix A: NIH Certificate of Completion

Certificate of Completion The National Institutes of Health (NIH) Office of Extramural Research certifies that Svenja Nitsche successfully completed the NIH Web-based training course "Protecting Human Research Participants". Date of completion: 05/17/2014 Certification Number: 1469226

Appendix B: Interview Questions

I would like to ask you some questions about the climate in your organization. Please answer the following in terms of how it really is in your company, not how you would prefer it to be. Please remember, your responses will remain strictly confidential.

- 1. What values would you like your employees to consider when making decisions?
- 2. How do you ensure your employees adopt the corporate values?
- 3. How do you ensure ethical behavior in your organization?
- 4. How would you like employees to solve ethical dilemmas?
- 5. What strategies did you use to create an ethical organizational environment?
- 6. How did employees respond to the different strategies to create an ethical organizational environment?
- 7. What barriers hinder the creation of an ethical organizational environment?
- 8. How would you describe the role of trust in your organization?
- 9. What additional information would you like to share that we did not address already?